Benchmark of fifth-generation collaborative digital regulation 2023: Global and regional trends





Benchmark of fifth-generation collaborative digital regulation 2023: Global and regional trends



Acknowledgements

This report was developed by the International Telecommunication Union (ITU), under the supervision of the Regulatory and Market Environment Division of the ITU Telecommunication Development Bureau. Research and analysis have been authored by Dr Raul Katz, Director of Business Strategy Research at the Columbia Institute for Tele-Information and President of Telecom Advisory Services LLC (lead author), and Dr Juan Jung, Universidad Pontificia de Comillas in Madrid and Senior Economist, Telecom Advisory Services LLC, in their capacity as ITU experts.

For more information on collaborative digital regulation concepts and the full fifth-generation (G5) benchmark dataset, please visit the G5 Accelerator (gen5.digital) or contact treg@itu.int.

Disclaimers

The designations employed and the presentation of material in this publication do not imply the expression of any opinion whatsoever on the part of the International Telecommunication Union (ITU) or of the ITU secretariat concerning the legal status of any country, territory, city, or area or of its authorities, or concerning the delimitation of its frontiers or boundaries.

The mention of specific companies or of certain manufacturers' products does not imply that they are endorsed or recommended by ITU in preference to others of a similar nature that are not mentioned. Errors and omissions excepted; the names of proprietary products are distinguished by initial capital letters.

All reasonable precautions have been taken by ITU to verify the information contained in this publication. However, the published material is being distributed without warranty of any kind, either expressed or implied. The responsibility for the interpretation and use of the material lies with the reader.

The opinions, findings and conclusions expressed in this publication do not necessarily reflect the views of ITU or its membership.

ISBN

978-92-61-38571-2 (Electronic version) 978-92-61-38581-1 (EPUB version) 978-92-61-38591-0 (MOBI version)



Please consider the environment before printing this report.

© ITU 2024

Some rights reserved. This work is licensed to the public through a Creative Commons Attribution-Non-Commercial-Share Alike 3.0 IGO license (CC BY-NC-SA 3.0 IGO).

Under the terms of this licence, you may copy, redistribute and adapt the work for non-commercial purposes, provided the work is appropriately cited. In any use of this work, there should be no suggestion that ITU endorse any specific organization, products or services. The unauthorized use of the ITU names or logos is not permitted. If you adapt the work, then you must license your work under the same or equivalent Creative Commons licence. If you create a translation of this work, you should add the following disclaimer along with the suggested citation: "This translation was not created by the International Telecommunication Union (ITU). ITU is not responsible for the content or accuracy of this translation. The original English edition shall be the binding and authentic edition". For more information, please visit https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-sa/3.0/igo/

Table of contents

Ack	nowled	gementsii
Fore	word	vii
Exe	cutive s	ummaryviii
1	Introdu	uction 1
	1.1	Pilot edition of the G5 Benchmark 1
	1.2	Evolved G5 Benchmark structure and composition2
2	G5 Bei	nchmark for 2021 and 2023 3
	2.1	G5 Benchmark design
	2.2	G5 Benchmark construction methodology11
	2.3	Data availability and missing values14
3	2023 e	edition of the G5 benchmark: results and interpretation
	3.1	Global trends
	3.2	View from the regions
	3.3	Groups of vulnerable countries
4	Conclu	ısions
Bibl	iograph	ıy57
Арр	endix 1	: Detailed methodology of the G5 Benchmark

List of figures and tables

Figures

Figure A: Relationship between the G5 Benchmark and the CAF Digital
Ecosystem Development Indexxii
Figure B: Relationship between Pillar IV: Digital economy agenda of the G5
Benchmark and the CAF Digital Ecosystem Development Indexxiii
Figure 1: Generations of regulation - a conceptual framework1
Figure 2: G5 Benchmark design 5
Figure 3: G5 Benchmark - Percentage of countries by threshold, 2021 and 2023 19
Figure 4: Relationship between the G5 Benchmark and the CAF Digital
Ecosystem Development Index
Figure 5: Relationship between Pillar IV: Digital economy agenda and the
CAF Digital Ecosystem Development Index
Figure 6: G5 Benchmark - Regional gaps with respect to North America, 2023
Figure 7: G5 Benchmark - Regional improvement by pillar, 2021 and 202325

Tables

Table A: G5 Benchmark - Number of countries by threshold, 2021 and 2023ix
Table B: G5 Benchmark - Regional averages, 2021 and 2023x
Table C: G5 Benchmark - Regional averages by pillar, 2021 and 2023x
Table D: G5 Benchmark - Averages for groups of vulnerable countries, 2021 and 2023xi
Table E: G5 Benchmark - Averages by pillar for groups of vulnerable
countries, 2021 and 2023xi
Table 1: G5 Benchmark component structure
Table 2: G5 Benchmark - Maximum pillar scores
Table 3: G5 Benchmark - Distribution of indicators by pillar and maximum scores 12
Table 4: G5 Benchmark thresholds for the level of evolution of national policy,
regulatory and governance frameworks for digital transformation13
Table 5: G5 Benchmark - Missing observations by indicator, 2021 and 202315
Table 6: Countries and economies included in the G5 Benchmark, 2021 and 202316
Table 7: G5 Benchmark - Number of countries by threshold, 2021 and 2023
Table 8: G5 Benchmark - Top 20 countries, 2021 and 202321
Table 9: G5 Benchmark by pillar - Top 20 countries, 2021 and 2023
Table 10: G5 Benchmark - Regional averages, 2021 and 202323
Table 11: G5 Benchmark - Regional averages by pillar, 2021 and 2023
Table 12: G5 Benchmark - Africa region, 2021 and 2023
Table 13: G5 Benchmark by pillar - Africa region, 2021 and 2023
Table 14: G5 Benchmark - North America, 2021 and 2023
Table 15: G5 Benchmark by pillar - North America, 2021 and 2023

Table 16: G5 Benchmark - Latin America and the Caribbean, 2021 and 2023	31
Table 17: G5 Benchmark by pillar - Latin America and the Caribbean, 2021	
and 2023	32
Table 18: G5 Benchmark - Arab States region, 2021 and 2023	34
Table 19: G5 Benchmark by pillar - Arab States region, 2021 and 2023	35
Table 20: G5 Benchmark - Asia and the Pacific region, 2021 and 2023	36
Table 21: G5 Benchmark by pillar - Asia and the Pacific region, 2021 and 2023	38
Table 22: G5 Benchmark - CIS region, 2021 and 2023	40
Table 23: G5 Benchmark by pillar - CIS region, 2021 and 2023	40
Table 24: G5 Benchmark - Europe region, 2021 and 2023	41
Table 25: G5 Benchmark by pillar - Europe region, 2021 and 2023	43
Table 26: G5 Benchmark - Averages for groups of vulnerable countries, 2021	
and 2023	45
Table 27: G5 Benchmark - Averages by pillar for groups of vulnerable countries	45
Table 28: G5 Benchmark - LDCs, 2021 and 2023	46
Table 29: G5 Benchmark by pillar - LDCs, 2021 and 2023	47
Table 30: G5 Benchmark - LLDCs, 2021 and 2023	49
Table 31: G5 Benchmark by pillar - LLDCs, 2021 and 2023	51
Table 32: G5 Benchmark - SIDS, 2021 and 2023	52
Table 33: G5 Benchmark by pillar - SIDS, 2021 and 2023	54

Foreword



It is with pleasure that I present this technical paper, a companion piece to the 2023 edition of the G5 Benchmark. As we explore paths to navigate digital transformation, this paper serves as a critical lens, offering insights into the evolving digital governance landscape.

The 2023 G5 Benchmark edition is a testament to the relentless efforts of regulators and policy-makers and the progress that they are making in enhancing national policy, legal and governance frameworks for digital transformation. In addition to giving an overview of trends in national enabling environments in all regions and globally, this edition also explores their relationship with the development of the digital

ecosystem. Our analysis also provides a snapshot of digital governance patterns across different development profiles, including in least developed countries (LDCs), landlocked developing countries (LLDCs) and small islands developing States (SIDS).

This new edition contains the latest information for 193 countries and economies and, following an established methodology, it monitors changes over the past two years. But beyond statistics, this work allows us to focus on the evolution of enabling environments for digital economies and societies, which can offer practical perspectives for national ICT regulators and decision-makers.

I hope this paper proves a valuable resource to those navigating the complexities of our increasingly digital world.

& Alelong

Dr Cosmas Luckyson Zavazava Director Telecommunication Development Bureau, International Telecommunication Union (ITU)

Executive summary

In 2020, the International Telecommunication Union (ITU) launched a new approach to assess regulation needed to support the advancement of digital transformation, labelled fifth-generation (G5) collaborative digital regulation. The G5 concept was defined within a framework of generations of information and communication technology (ICT) regulation, evolving from the initial command and control approach that regulated public monopolies to the collaboration across institutions and stakeholders to oversee the development of a competitive digital economy. Based on the feedback received after publishing the first version of the Benchmark of fifth-generation collaborative digital regulation (G5 Benchmark) in 2020, ITU refined it in 2021, changing the measurement structure and increasing the number of indicators, which were extracted from a wider range of data sources. The 2023 edition of the G5 Benchmark contains the latest information for the same sample of 193 countries and economies as in the 2021 edition. It also preserves the same structure and methodology, making it possible to monitor the changes of each country in the preceding two years.

As in the previous edition, the G5 Benchmark overall score is calculated based on seventy indicators grouped around four pillars: (i) national collaborative governance; (ii) policy design principles in the digital arena; (iii) digital development toolbox; and (iv) digital economic policy agenda:

- **Pillar I: National collaborative governance** measures the breadth and depth of cross-sector collaboration among the ICT regulator, peer regulators and policy-makers. It factors in the institutional set-up (agencies and their mandates), as well as practices around regulatory collaboration, formal and informal, across 16 areas, including consumer protection, spectrum management, education and e-waste.
- **Pillar II: Policy design principles in the digital arena** focuses on the design of frameworks and their coherence. As all sectors' regulation shifts from rules to principles, new elements have become paramount in ensuring that regulatory processes and policy implementation are delivering as they should, from applying tools for evidence-based decision-making to providing space for regulatory experimentation, strengthening the accountability of multistakeholder policy initiatives, and ethics.
- **Pillar III: Digital development toolbox** focuses on the tools needed by regulators to stimulate development of a sustainable digital economy. It considers new consumer needs, business models and market dynamics. The G5 toolbox covers areas such as cybersecurity, data protection, emergency telecommunications and cross-sector infrastructure sharing. The toolbox also includes universal instruments geared towards the achievement of medium- to long-term social and economic goals, such as youth employment and sustainable consumption and production, where digital has a central role to play.
- **Pillar IV: Digital economic policy agenda** features country policies and interventions for promoting the digital economy, entrepreneurship and investment. The areas covered range from an innovation framework to digital transformation, sector taxation and adherence to international and regional integration initiatives.

The full list of indicators in each pillar and the scoring methodology are contained in Appendix 1.

The 2023 edition of the G5 Benchmark was calculated for 193 countries and economies. In addition, with the new and better information available, it has been possible to revise scores from 2021. Once tabulated, countries and economies were categorized according to the highest threshold met: (i) Leading (for scores between 79 and 100); (ii) Advanced (for scores

between 60 and 79); (iii) Transitional (for scores between 30 and 60); and (iv) Limited (for scores under 30). Some 18 countries, or 10.9 per cent of the total 193 countries and economies, have a G5 score corresponding to the Leading threshold; 58 countries, or 28.5 per cent, have an Advanced score; 84 countries, or 43.5 per cent, have a Transitional score; and 33 countries, or 17.1 per cent, have a Limited score. This indicates that, while a sizable group of countries, i.e. 76 countries or 39.4 per cent, have met the Leading or Advanced threshold according to the G5 Benchmark, most countries still need to fulfil the conditions reflected in those levels (see Table A).

Decier	Lead	Leading		inced	Transitional		Limited		Total
Region	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023	Total
Africa	0	0	5	7	23	25	16	12	44
Americas	1	2	9	10	16	19	9	4	35
- North America	1	1	1	1	0	0	0	0	2
- Latin America and the Caribbean	0	1	8	9	16	19	9	4	33
Arab States	0	1	3	5	11	11	8	5	22
Asia and the Pacific	3	7	9	7	13	14	13	10	38
Commonwealth o Independent States	f O	0	0	2	6	6	3	1	9
Europe	5	8	29	27	10	9	1	1	45
World	9	18	55	58	79	84	50	33	193

Table A: G5 Benchmark - Number of countries by threshold, 2021 and 2023

Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023, gen5.digital

The comparison of the thresholds with respect to the previous edition of the G5 Benchmark already points to the progress made in the past two years: there has been a significant increase in the number of countries categorized as Leading, i.e. up to 18 in 2023 from nine in 2021, combined with a sizeable reduction in the number of countries categorized as Limited, i.e. down to 33 in 2023 from 50 in 2021. The 18 Leading countries are: Austria, Australia, Canada, Colombia, Estonia, Finland, Germany, India, Malaysia, Netherlands (Kingdom of the), New Zealand, Philippines, Norway, Portugal, Republic of Korea, Saudi Arabia, Singapore, and United Kingdom, . Of note, a total of six countries from Latin America and the Caribbean, the Arab States and Asia and the Pacific have transitioned to Leading status.

Europe and North America remain the only regions with an average G5 Benchmark at the Leading or Advanced threshold, reflecting the prevalence of national formal collaboration mechanisms and institutions, the implementation of well-developed policy design principles, the implementation of digital economy enabling frameworks and a digitalization development agenda. Some emerging regions also recorded significant increases in the G5 Benchmark score compared to 2021, such as Africa (43.08 from 37.50), Latin America and the Caribbean (48.18 from 44.37), the Arab States (44.86 from 38.46), Asia and the Pacific (49.39 from 43.86) and the Commonwealth of Independent States (CIS) (44.36 from 38.27) (see Table B).

	G5 Benchmark (I		
Region	2021	2023	% Change
Africa	37.50	43.08	14.88
Americas	46.46	50.10	7.83
- North America	80.94	81.87	1.14
- Latin America and the Caribbean	44.37	48.18	8.57
Arab States	38.46	44.86	16.63
Asia and the Pacific	43.86	49.39	12.62
Commonwealth of Independent States	dent States 38.27		15.91
Europe	65.35	69.45	6.27
World	47.03	52.01	10.57

Table B: G5 Benchmark - Regional averages, 2021 and 2023

Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023, gen5.digital

When the G5 Benchmark is broken down by pillar, North America and Europe stand as the highest achievers for Pillar I, national regulatory governance, followed by Latin America and the Caribbean. It is important to point out that even the top-scoring regions remain a way off the maximum score of 29.63, suggesting that all regions are faced with the important task of adopting and localizing best practices. In the case of Pillar II, policy design principles in the digital arena, North America scores close to the maximum with 16.67 against a maximum of 18.52, followed by Europe with 14.51, with remaining regions lagging further behind. For Pillar III, digital development toolbox, North America again scores highest with 24.92 against a maximum of 29.63, followed by Europe with 20.61 and the other regions, which remain at lower levels. Finally, there is a similar situation with Pillar IV, digital economy policy agenda, where North America and Europe again lead the way, this time followed by Asia and the Pacific (see Table C).

Region	Pillar I: National regulatory governance (max: 29.63)		design pr the digit	: Policy inciples in al arena 18.52)	b	: Digital nent tool- ox 29.63)	Pillar IV: Digital economy policy agenda (max: 22.22)	
	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023
Africa	13.24	15.43	7.19	7.78	10.34	12.15	6.74	7.73
Americas	15.26	16.06	10.42	11.06	11.92	13.54	8.86	9.45
- North America	21.76	21.76	16.67	16.67	24.92	24.92	17.59	18.52
- Latin America and the Caribbean	14.87	15.71	10.04	10.72	11.13	12.85	8.33	8.90
Arab States	12.46	14.94	7.15	8.12	11.34	13.12	7.51	8.68

Table C: G5 Benchmark - Regional averages by pillar, 2021 and 2023

Region	Pillar I: National regulatory governance (max: 29.63)		design pr the digit	: Policy inciples in tal arena 18.52)	Pillar III: Digital development tool- box (max: 29.63)		Pillar IV: Digital economy policy agenda (max: 22.22)	
	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023
Asia and the Pacific	14.28	15.57	8.89	9.70	11.96	14.30	8.72	9.82
Commonwealth of Independent States	9.36	11.52	8.44	9.57	11.73	13.70	8.74	9.57
Europe	19.22	20.00	13.87	14.51	18.40	20.61	13.86	14.33
World	14.94	16.40	9.72	10.44	13.01	14.98	9.36	10.19

Table C: G5 Benchmark - Regional averages by pillar, 2021 and 2023 (continued)

Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023, gen5.digital

In terms of groups of vulnerable countries, attention is focused on least developed countries (LDCs), landlocked developing countries (LLDCs) and small island developing States (SIDS). While scoring lower averages than the world leaders, it is encouraging that scores for LDCs, LLDCs and SIDS have increased significantly since 2021, with LLDCs having made most progress in adopting best institutional and regulatory practices (Table D).

Table D: G5 Benchmark - Averages for groups of vulnerable countries, 2021 and 2023

	G5 Benchma	% Change		
Group of vulnerable countries	2021	2023	% Change	
Least developed countries	30.97	36.70	18.50	
Landlocked developing countries	38.95	43.93	12.79	
Small islands developing States	30.84	34.19	10.84	

Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023, gen5.digital

Analysis by pillar demonstrates that the groups of vulnerable countries are lagging behind in all main areas. Again, LLDCs appear to lead the remaining groups of vulnerable countries in all fields (Table E).

Table E: G5 Benchmark - Averages by pillar for groups of vulnerable countries, 2021 and 2023

Group of vulnerable countries	Pillar I: National regulatory governance (max: 29.63)		egulatory overnance design principles in the digital		Pillar III: Digital development toolbox (max: 29.63)		Pillar IV: Digital economy policy agenda (max: 22.22)	
	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023
Least developed coun- tries	11.25	13.22	6.38	7.29	8.07	9.84	5.26	6.35
Landlocked developing countries	13.17	15.08	8.25	8.78	10.44	12.20	7.10	7.88

Table E: G5 Benchmark - Averages by pillar for groups of vulnerable countries, 2021 and 2023 (continued)

Group of vulnerable countries	Pillar I: National regulatory governance (max: 29.63)		Pillar II: Policy design principles in the digital arena (max: 18.52)		Pillar III: Digital development toolbox (max: 29.63)		Pillar IV: Digital economy policy agenda (max: 22.22)	
	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023
Small islands develop- ing States	11.63	12.29	6.97	7.59	7.03	8.42	5.21	5.89

Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023, gen5.digital

At the aggregate level, the G5 Benchmark score is, as expected, associated with high digitaleconomy development, as measured through the Development Bank of Latin America and the Caribbean (CAF) Digital Ecosystem Development Index (see Figure A).

Figure A: Relationship between the G5 Benchmark and the CAF Digital Ecosystem Development Index



Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023, gen5.digital

The data suggest that the development of a national digital economy depends to a large degree on implementation of collaborative digital regulatory and policy frameworks. Moreover, the lack of cross-institutional coordination represents a critical barrier to the development of policy coherence and regulatory consistency. The exponential pattern of the relationship between the three versions of the index and the state of development of the digital ecosystem depicted in Figure A is explained by the strong link existing between Pillar IV of the G5 Benchmark and the development of the digital economy. This last pillar focuses on the policies and interventions taken by a country to promote the development of the digital economy, thus being closely related to the areas where economic impact takes place, such as innovation and Industry 4.0. The correlation between the Pillar IV index of the G5 Benchmark for 2023 and the CAF Digital Ecosystem Development Index for 2022 further validates this association (see Figure B).

Figure B: Relationship between Pillar IV: Digital economy agenda of the G5 Benchmark and the CAF Digital Ecosystem Development Index



Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023

In sum, the key messages distilled from the 2023 edition of the G5 Benchmark can be summarized as follows:

- The development of a national digital economy depends to a large degree on implementation of a collaborative digital regulatory and policy framework. Moreover, the lack of cross-institutional coordination represents a critical barrier to the development of policy coherence and regulatory consistency.
- The comparison with respect to the previous edition of the G5 Benchmark points to progress made in the past two years: there has been a significant increase in the number of countries categorized as Leading, combined with a sizeable reduction in the number of countries categorized as Limited. Africa, Latin America and the Caribbean, the Arab States and the CIS have all recorded a significant increase in average G5 Benchmark score since 2021.
- The correlation analysis conducted confirms a direct relationship between the G5 Benchmark and the CAF Digital Ecosystem Development Index, indicating that good digital regulation is an enabler of the development of digital economies and societies. In addition, once countries' scores exceed 55 in the G5 Benchmark, the digital economy begins to grow at a faster pace.
- The need for cross-institutional coordination and collaboration highlights the relevance of developing a holistic and coherent policy and regulatory framework focused on the digital economy. Governments need to recognize that, if the development of the digital economy is a policy objective, they should explore institutional approaches that enable the fulfilment of this objective.

1 Introduction

In 2020, the International Telecommunication Union (ITU) launched a new approach to assess regulation to support the advancement of digital transformation, labelled fifth-generation (G5) collaborative digital regulation. The G5 concept is part of the framework depicting the generations of information and communication technology (ICT) regulation, evolving from the original command and control approach that regulated public monopolies to collaboration across institutions and stakeholders to oversee the development of a competitive digital economy. G5 marks a fundamental shift in the way regulation is executed, emphasizing its holistic policy ground and the stakeholders that it brings together from policy-makers and single-sector and cross-sector regulators to market players of any size (see Figure 1).

Figure 1: Generations of regulation - a conceptual framework



Generations of regulation model

Enabling digital transformation through policy, regulation and collaborative governance

Source: ITU, G5 Accelerator, gen5.digital

1.1 Pilot edition of the G5 Benchmark

ITU understood the importance of whole-of-government collaboration and demonstrated the benefits of collaborative governance as early as 2017. The underlying premise of such an approach is that, if countries prioritize the development of a competitive digital economy, they need to migrate to a regulatory and policy framework based on collaboration across multiple sectors and among cross-sector regulators within a scope that expands beyond the ICT space into that of the digital economy. In this context, as part of its Global ICT Regulatory Outlook 2020, ITU launched a pilot version of the Benchmark of fifth-generation collaborative digital regulation (G5 Benchmark), with the objective of tracking the evolution of regulatory frameworks and helping countries establish roadmaps towards the new regulatory paradigm. The pilot edition included 25 indicators of collaborative institutional governance and covered more than 80 countries, and it proved to be a powerful and straightforward tool for policy-makers and regulators that sets new goals for regulatory excellence. More importantly, the G5 Benchmark has become a reference in topics such as collaboration among regulators and a design tool for policy and legal instruments seeking to maximize digital transformation across all sectors of the economy.

The G5 Benchmark is based on self-reported information gathered via official ITU surveys distributed among administrations of Member States, datasets compiled by international organizations and desktop research based on official government sources or direct outreach to national telecommunication/ICT regulatory authorities. Official data received from administrations of Member States have been verified to the extent reasonably feasible. The research team endeavours to ensure the accuracy of data to the greatest extent possible; nevertheless, we provide no warranty for its completeness nor do we exclude the possibility of irregular or odd values in rare cases.

1.2 Evolved G5 Benchmark structure and composition

As a result of the feedback received after publishing the pilot version, ITU refined the original G5 Benchmark framework in 2021. While the objectives and scope remained the same, the G5 Benchmark was expanded to cover key areas enabling digital development and digital economy agendas, in addition to collaborative digital governance patterns and policy design principles. The new G5 Benchmark was based on a different metric structure, a larger number of indicators and policy areas covered and a wider range of data sources.¹ This evolved version of the G5 Benchmark has since remained stable, and both the 2021 and the 2023 editions are based on it.

Since then, ITU has continued collecting information through regular surveys distributed among administrations of national governments, as well as conducting desktop research to update and improve the quality of the dataset and fill in gaps to the extent possible. As a result of those efforts, this document presents the 2023 edition of the G5 Benchmark along with the refined 2021 edition. Chapter 2 presents the structure of the G5 Benchmark and its methodology. Chapter 3 presents and analyses the results of the 2023 edition of the G5 Benchmark and compares them with the 2021 edition. Finally, Chapter 4 discusses the policy implications of the findings from the two editions of the G5 Benchmark and outlines the main conclusions.

¹ <u>https://app.gen5.digital/benchmark/about</u>

2 G5 Benchmark for 2021 and 2023

The development of the G5 Benchmark was prompted by the need to measure how countries transition to holistic digital collaborative regulation and policy-making in order to stimulate the development of digital economies.

The G5 Benchmark was therefore developed with the following objectives:

- Serve as a tool for policymakers and regulators to capture the essence of digital regulation, and set new goals for regulatory excellence and agile governance;
- Measure collaboration among regulators and across government, and formalize reference standards for policy and regulatory design to enable digital transformation across the economy;
- Complement the ICT Regulatory Tracker by focusing on the digital economy, in addition to the telecommunication/ICT sector;
- Allow for crafting of regulatory roadmaps built on identified strengths and opportunities and tailored to specific country circumstances;
- Record and celebrate countries' progress over time; and
- Provide a global best-practice framework for benchmarking legal, policy and governance frameworks for digital transformation and a trend-tracker of the readiness of national and regional frameworks.

On the other hand, the G5 Benchmark does not:

- Measure the quality, level of implementation or performance of regulatory frameworks in place; rather, it records their existence and features;
- Focus on cherry picking winners based on the overall index score or rankings, but rather on the opportunities at hand and countries' own journey through digital transformation; or
- Indicate absolute gaps (zero-score indicators), as each country's situation is different and some of the areas scored on the G5 Benchmark might not be a priority or feasible in particular national circumstances.

By assigning a score, the G5 Benchmark aims to provide a snapshot of the state of readiness of national frameworks and a perspective on the evolution of regulation and policy-making in digital transformation. According to their score, each of the 193 countries and economies is associated with one of four levels of maturity, namely: leading, advanced, transitional and limited.

The tool makes possible the benchmarking of country frameworks against best-practice digital development and digital agenda policy-making and regulatory patterns and identifies potential gaps. The G5 Benchmark thus provides a high ground for further regulatory thinking and reforms, importantly informing the creation of custom roadmaps for navigating digital transformation.

To minimize subjectivity in the benchmark design, the identification of indicators is based on the renowned best practice guidelines adopted by the global community of ICT regulators at the Global Symposium for Regulators (GSR) 2021² and the United Nations rule of law³ with respect to transparency, code of conduct and freedom of expression. Also, many of the indicators are inspired by or build on previous editions of the GSR best practice guidelines.⁴

² Global Symposium for Regulators 2021, Best Practice Guidelines: <u>Regulatory uplift for financing digital</u> <u>infrastructure, access and use</u>

³ United Nations and the rule of law

⁴ See the collection on the <u>GSR Best Practice Guidelines 2003- 2023</u>

2.1 G5 Benchmark design

The G5 Benchmark design follows the one established for the original 2021 edition, and individual indicator definitions have been applied consistently with past practice. The definition of indicators has been, however, refined to better reflect current practice.

The overall G5 Benchmark score is calculated based on 70 indicators grouped around four pillars: (i) national collaborative governance; (ii) policy design principles in the digital arena; (iii) digital development; and (iv) digital economic policy agenda. Each pillar focuses on a specific aspect of regulation and policy-making:

- **Pillar I: National collaborative governance** measures the breadth and depth of crosssector collaboration between the ICT regulator, peer regulators and policy-makers. It factors in the institutional set-up (agencies and their mandates) as well as practices around regulatory collaboration, formal and informal, across 16 areas, including consumer protection, spectrum management, education and e-waste.
- **Pillar II: Policy design principles in the digital arena** focuses on the design of frameworks and their coherence. As all sectors' regulation shifts from rules to principles, new elements have become paramount in ensuring that regulatory processes and policy implementation are delivering as they should, from applying tools for evidence-based decision-making, to providing space for regulatory experimentation, strengthening the accountability of multistakeholder policy initiatives, and ethics.
- **Pillar III: Digital development toolbox** focuses on the tools needed by regulators to stimulate development of a sustainable digital economy. It considers new consumer needs, business models and market dynamics. The G5 toolbox covers areas such as cybersecurity, data protection, emergency telecommunications and cross-sector infrastructure sharing. The toolbox also includes universal instruments geared towards the achievement of medium- to long-term social and economic goals, such as youth employment and sustainable consumption and production, where digital has a central role to play.
- **Pillar IV: Digital economic policy agenda** features country policies and interventions for promoting the digital economy, entrepreneurship and investment. The areas covered range from an innovation framework to digital transformation, sector taxation and adherence to international and regional integration initiatives.

Each pillar is composed in turn of subcomponents, all of them focused on policy and regulatory frameworks within the digital economy (see Figure 2).





Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023

Each subcomponent combines multiple indicators. In total, the G5 Benchmark comprises 70 indicators, although some are aggregated within an interim subcomponent, ultimately yielding 54 main indicators (see Table 1).

Table 1: G5 Benchmark component structure

Pillar	Component	Indicator
Pillar I: National	Cooperation among ICT	Collaboration between (separate) ICT regulator and (independent) spectrum management authority
collaborative governance	bodies	Collaboration between (separate) ICT regulator and (independent) broadcasting authority (content)
		Collaboration between (separate) ICT regulator and (independent) cybersecurity agency
		Collaboration between (separate) ICT regulator and national computer emergency response team (CERT)/computer incident response team (CIRT)
		Collaboration between (separate) ICT regulator and (independent) data protection authority
		Collaboration between ICT policy body (e.g. telecommunication/ ICT/ communication ministry) OR ICT regulator AND a dedicated digital (transformation) agency/national agency in charge of (coor- dination of) the implementation of digital policies/strategies, OR similar
	Cooperation with other sector	Collaboration between ICT policy body (e.g. telecommunication/ ICT/ communication ministry) OR ICT regulator AND (independent) financial regulatory authority
	ministries or agencies	Collaboration between ICT policy body (e.g. telecommunication/ ICT/ communication ministry) OR ICT regulator AND energy regula- tory authority
		Collaboration between ICT policy body (e.g. telecommunication/ ICT/ communication ministry) OR ICT regulator AND transport regu- latory authority
		Collaboration between ICT policy body (e.g. telecommunication/ ICT/ communication ministry) OR ICT regulator AND (independent) competition authority
		Collaboration between ICT policy body (e.g. telecommunication/ ICT/ communication ministry) OR ICT regulator AND entity in charge of postal regulation (i.e. ministry or independent authority)
		Collaboration between ICT policy body (e.g. telecommunication/ ICT/ communication ministry) OR ICT regulator AND (independent) consumer protection authority
		Collaboration between ICT policy body (e.g. telecommunication/ ICT/ communication ministry) OR ICT regulator AND ministry responsible for health (e-health)
		Collaboration between ICT policy body (e.g. telecommunication/ ICT/ communication ministry) OR ICT regulator AND ministry responsible for education (e-education)
		Collaboration between ICT policy body (e.g. telecommunication/ ICT/ communication ministry) OR ICT regulator AND ministry responsible for the environment (e-waste)
		Collaboration between ICT policy body (e.g. telecommunication/ ICT/ communication ministry) OR ICT regulator AND ministry responsible for economic development OR similar focusing on a single or subset of economic sector/s (e.g. industry, agriculture, fish- ing, etc.)

Pillar	Component		Indicator			
Pillar II: Policy design prin- ciples in the digital arena	Regulatory design proce- dures	a tool to gather regulatory decis to contribute, th	elines exist on designing public consultations as feedback from national stakeholders and guide ion-making (e.g. clear deadlines and sufficient time e process for consultations is clearly defined and publish and respond to stakeholder comments are			
		impact assessm	legal requirement for conducting a regulatory ent (RIA) before major regulatory decisions are Itiple government agencies (all sectors)?			
		regulation) subje	s of regulatory authorities (or entities in charge of ect to a general administrative-procedure law appli- iple government agencies?			
		vidual users of d adopted regulat	rties (i.e. infrastructure or service providers, not indi- igital services) request reconsideration or appeal ions/regulatory decisions to the relevant adminis- Il sectors), including major dispute* resolution or cisions?			
		Are national policy and regulatory frameworks technology- and service-neutral (e.g. licensing frameworks)?				
		exp	Regulatory experimenta-	Are there mechanisms for experimentation in ICT/ digital regulation?		
		tion	Are there regulatory sandboxes for digital financial services (or fintech sandboxes)?			
		Policy reviews	Do government ministries/regulatory agencies conduct ex-post policy reviews (all sectors)?			
			Do government ministries/regulatory agencies conduct rolling policy reviews and commission monitoring reports (all sectors)?			
	Transparency	Are the laws (all sectors) that are currently in effect available on a single website managed by the government?				
		Is public access to information ensured and fundamental freedoms protected (i.e. freedom of information and expression), in accor- dance with national legislation and international agreements?				
		regulatory autho commissioners (on ethics in place that apply to the staff of a national ority, including the head/chair and members/ e.g. improper acceptance of gifts, personal and s of interest and post-employment obligations)?			

Pillar	Component		Indicator				
Pillar III: Digital development toolbox	Digital strategy for development	Strategy design and implementa- tion	Is there an overarching national digital strategy/ digital transformation policy in place (in addition to and independent of ICT sector-specific strate- gies)?				
			Does the digital strategy have mechanisms for implementation/operational objectives (e.g. fund- ing and coordination mechanisms, monitoring and evaluation mechanisms and objectives)?				
		Is broadband co nition?	nsidered as part of the universal access/service defi				
		Is there a nation operational system	al digital identity legal or policy framework, or an em in place?				
		ls there a nation equivalent?	al e-government/digital-first government strategy or				
		Has the country dards?	adopted e-waste regulations or management stan-				
		Does a regulatory framework exist for ICT accessibility for persons with disabilities?					
		Is there legislation	on/regulation for child online protection?				
	Ρι	Public services	Has the country adopted any policy/legislation/ regulation related to smart cities?				
		-	Has the country adopted any policy/legislation/ regulation related to e-health or smart health?				
			Has the country adopted a national policy/legis- lation/regulation related to e-education and e-learning?				
		Cybersecurity	Is there cybersecurity legislation or regulation?				
			Has the country signed or ratified any of the following international instruments?				
				- the Convention on Cybercrime (Budapest Convention)			
			 the African Union Convention on Cyber Security and Personal Data Protection (Malabo Convention) 				
			 Arab Convention on Combating Information Technology Offences 				
			 Agreement between the governments of State members of the Shanghai Cooperation Organization on cooperation in the field of ensuring international information security 				
			 Commonwealth of Independent States Agreement on Cooperation in the Fight Against Crimes in the Field of Information Technologies (Dushanbe Agreement) 				

8

Pillar	Component		Indicator			
		Data protec- tion	Are there formal national data protection rules covering digital services and content (e.g. laws and regulations)?			
			Has the country signed international agree- ments determining jurisdiction and/or managing cross-border flows for data privacy?			
		Emergency situations	Has the country signed or ratified the Tampere Convention on the provision of telecommunica- tion resources for disaster mitigation and relief operations?			
			Does a national emergency (telecommunications) plan exist?			
		Infrastructure sharing	Does an official register or a mapping exist in the country of all telecommunication/ICT infrastructure (including a public register for all infrastructure components)?			
			Is there any cross-sector (ICT, energy, rail or other) infrastructure sharing or fibre co-deployment requirements/ regulations/promotion initiatives?			
	Sustainable Development Goal (SDG) orientation	it mention speci goals (e.g. Miller	ational digital strategy explicitly SDG-oriented OR does ion specific SDGs or other international development e.g. Millennium Development Goals, World Summit on the ation Society goals and European Union strategic objectives)?			
		sustainable cons	v instruments aimed at supporting the shift to sumption and production, or a coordination mecha- able consumption and production?			
		Is there a developed and operationalized global strategy for yout employment and for implementation of the Global Jobs Pact of th International Labour Organization?				
		Strategies for targeted groups	Broadband plan/nationwide government initiative for the promotion of meaningful connectivity for women and girls			
			Broadband plan/nationwide government initia- tive/programme for the promotion of meaningful connectivity for persons with disabilities			
			Broadband plan/nationwide government initia- tive/programme for the promotion of meaningful connectivity for young people			

Pillar	Component		Indicator			
Pillar IV: Digital econ-	International collaboration	Does the countr chapters?	y belong to regional integration initiatives with ICT			
omy policy agenda		Has the country munication serv	made a commitment to facilitate trade in telecom- ices?			
	Framework for innovation	Is there a holistic innovation policy or one tailored to the ICT/digital sector?				
		Is there a forwar applied to digita	d-looking competition policy, law or regulation al markets?			
	Framework for digital trans- formation	strategy, policy	adopted a forward-looking or innovative national or initiative focusing on spectrum (e.g. International munications 2000, 5G and Fixed Wireless Access)			
		Are there policie	es and regulations for e-commerce/e-transactions?			
		Digital skills	Does the definition of universal service/access include connectivity for telecentres or schools (primary, secondary and post-secondary)?			
			Has the government financed projects for connecting schools to the Internet (primary, secondary, post-secondary, universities, special- ized training institutions, etc.) through a universal service fund or other financial mechanisms?			
			Does the national digital strategy (identified under III01a) include specific arrangements, mechanisms or initiatives for the education sector?			
		Policies for specific sectors	Does the national digital strategy (identified under III01a) include specific arrangements, mechanisms or initiatives for multiple sectors of the economy?			
			Has the country adopted any policy/legislation/ regulation related to industry/agriculture/financial services/science or similar?			
		Industry 4.0	Has the country adopted a strategy, policy or initiative focusing on the Internet of Things (IoT)? Or have any programmes been deployed regard- ing spectrum management and availability for IoT systems?			
			Has the country adopted a generic policy/legisla- tion/ regulation related to cloud computing?			
			Has the country adopted a national strategy, policy or initiative related to artificial intelligence?			
	Taxation framework		ic taxes on the telecommunication/digital sector ? on Internet services/devices/SIM cards/airtime nd side)?			
		Are there regula digital market p	atory incentives aimed at network operators or other layers?			
	Codes of conduct	Are there codes of conduct (voluntary or enforceable/requiregulator)?				

Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023

The G5 Benchmark full scoring methodology is available in Appendix 1.

2.2 G5 Benchmark construction methodology

As is the case in the development of any composite metric, the construction of the G5 Benchmark involved addressing three main technical issues: scoring, weighting and aggregation.

- Scoring relates to how regulatory and policy measures are transformed from qualitative to quantitative information.
- Weighting captures the relative importance of each indicator.
- The aggregation method determines how weights are applied to scores for calculating the metric number.

In the case of **scoring**, each indicator was assigned a code between 0 and 2, where 2 is the best possible score based on internationally recognized best practices, in particular the GSR-21 Best Practice Guidelines,⁵ adopted by the global community of ICT regulators, and the United Nations rule of law.⁶

The source of qualitative data used for scoring was self-reported information compiled from answers to the ITU World Telecommunication/ICT Regulatory Survey⁷ (the latest edition of the survey was carried out in 2022), in addition to data made available by the World Bank, the United Nations (e.g. United Nations Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD) and the United Nations Treaty Collection), the World Trade Organization (WTO), the Consultative Group to Assist the Poor (CGAP) and regional economic communities, and desktop research carried out in 2023, which was complemented for some countries with direct outreach to national ICT regulatory authorities.

The score for each indicator was determined according to the detailed methodology included in Appendix 1. In cases where data were not available for a particular indicator in each country, the score is valued as zero, although, for accuracy, the respective value in the dataset is left blank. While this penalizes countries with omitted values, it also assumes that non-available data (either through official sources online or through contact with national ICT regulators) and/ or no answer to a survey question indicate that the country has not adopted the given policy instrument or practice.

The aggregation of the overall score is calculated by totalling the scores of each pillar. Given that each pillar has a different composition in terms of indicators, the relative importance of a pillar to the overall score is implicitly determined by the number of indicators within that pillar. The score is then normalized to establish a value between 0 and 100. Based on the scoring methodology, the maximum score attainable by a country is 100 and would be composed of the following pillar scores (see Table 2).

⁵ Global Symposium for Regulators 2021, Best Practice Guidelines: <u>Regulatory uplift for financing digital</u> <u>infrastructure, access and use</u>

⁶ <u>United Nations and the rule of law</u>

The respondents to World Telecommunication/ICT Regulatory Survey are expected in their official capacity to have the ability to provide accurate and up-to-date information on their countries' legal and institutional frameworks and make appropriate judgements. Official data received from administrations of Member States have nevertheless been verified to the extent reasonably feasible through desktop research exclusively using official government sources available online or information provided directly to and verified by ITU. It is understandable that self-reported information on complex and country-specific technical topics can, in some cases, be affected by a subjectivity bias, and every effort is made to continuously improve the quality of the dataset on every new edition of the G5 Benchmark.

Pillar	Component	Maximum component score	Maximum pillar score	Maximum score	Maximum score (normalized)	
Pillar I: National	Cooperation among ICT bodies	12				
collaborative governance	Cooperation with other sector ministries or agencies	20	32 20			
Pillar II: Policy design prin-	Regulatory design proce- dures	14	20			
ciples in the digital arena	Transparency	6		108	100	
Pillar III: Digital devel-	Digital strategy for devel- opment	24	32			
opment toolbox	SDGs	8				
Pillar IV:	International collaboration	4				
Digital econ- omy policy	Framework for innovation	4				
agenda	Framework for digital trans- formation	10	24			
	Taxation framework	4				
	Code of conduct	2				

Table 2: G5 Benchmark - Maximum pillar scores

Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023

As denoted in Table 2, every pillar contributes to the score proportionally to the number of indicators it contains, adding up to the maximum score of 100 (after normalization), which is the maximum theoretical score any country can achieve (see also Table 3), or the 'gold standard' for collaborative digital regulation.

Table 3: G5 Benchmark	- Distribution	of indicators	by pillar	and maximum scores
-----------------------	----------------	---------------	-----------	--------------------

Pillar	Name	Number of indicators	Max. score	Max. score (normalized)
I	National collaborative governance	16	32	29.63
11	Policy design principles in the digital arena	10	20	18.52
	Digital development toolbox	16	32	29.63
IV	Digital economy policy agenda	12	24	22.22
	G5 Benchmark	54	108	100

Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023

Once calculated, the overall G5 Benchmark score is associated with one of the four thresholds corresponding to the levels of maturity of collaborative digital regulation or the four levels of evolution of national policy, regulatory and governance frameworks for digital transformation (see Table 4 for an indicative summary of the characteristics of each of the levels).

Table 4: G5 Benchmark thresholds for the level of evolution of national policy, regulatory and governance frameworks for digital transformation

Fulfilment of G5 Bench- mark	National collaborative governance	Policy design principles in the digital arena	Digital development toolbox	Digital economy policy agenda	Threshold
Limited	 No collaboration No entity in charge 	 Public consultations are not undertaken or required by law No formal requirement for RIA Decisions of the regulatory authority are not subject to a general administrative-pro- cedure law Affected parties may not request reconsideration or appeal of regulations adopted by the administra- tive agency Authorization/operat- ing licenses or spectrum are not technology- and service-neutral No mechanisms for regu- latory experimentation or sandboxes exist No ex-post or rolling regula- tory policy reviews 	 No overarching digital strategy in place No digital identity framework No e-government strategy in place No existence of policy/ legislation/regulation for smart cities, e-health or applications for education and learning No cybersecurity/ cybercrime legislation and/or regulation in existence There is neither a data protection law nor a data protection agency No national emergency telecommunications plan 	 No holistic inno- vation strategy tailored to the ICT sector No forward-looking competition policy, law or regulation applied to digital markets No policies and regulations for e-commerce trans- actions in place No strategy, policy or initiative focus- ing on emerging technologies Sector-specific taxes on telecommunica- tions and digital sector exist in addi- tion to general taxes (e.g. VAT) 	0 < 30
Transitional	 Activities carried out under the sector ministry Informal collabora- tion prevails 	 Public consultations exist but there is no requirement/ it is unclear what the timeline and process is and whether the regulator incorporates results in their decision-mak- ing/there is no obligation to consider/respond to all comments RIA is required but it is not consistently applied to all decisions Affected parties may request an administrative review by a regulatory body Authorization/operat- ing licenses or spectrum are either technology- or service-neutral (with excep- tions) 	 No overarching digital strategy exists (one may be expired, or is being planned, or is part of a broader development strategy, only covering specific plans or not clearly implemented) Partial measures regarding cybersecurity and cybercrime regulation are in place A data protection law exists but a data protection agency has not been established 	competition policy, law or regulation applied to digi- tal markets, or spectrum manage- ment uses is in the process of being defined	30 < 60
Advanced	Formal collabo- ration is common among govern- ment ministries and regulatory authorities (prac- tised typically through joint programmes or committees)	 Public consultations designed as a tool to gather feedback from national stakeholders and guide most regulatory deci- sion-making RIA is required for major decisions The decisions of the regu- latory authority are subject to a general administra- tive-procedure law Affected parties may request reconsideration or appeal of regulations adopted by the administrative agency to the judiciary Authorization, operating licenses and spectrum are technology- and service-neutral Frequent ex-post policy reviews Laws that are currently in effect are available on multi- ple websites managed by the government 	strategy in place	innovation strategy	60 < 80

13

Table 4: G5 Benchmark thresholds for the level of evolution of national policy, regulatory and governance frameworks for digital transformation (continued)

Fulfilment of G5 Bench- mark	National collaborative governance	Policy design principles in the digital arena	Digital development toolbox	Digital economy policy agenda	Threshold
Leading	Formal collab- oration (joint programme or committee) with regular meetings and high-level participation	 Public consultations designed as a tool to gather feedback from national stakeholders and guide all regulatory decision-making RIA is required for all major decisions The decisions of the regulatory authority are subject to a general administrative-procedure law Affected parties may request reconsideration or appeal of regulations adopted by the administrative agency to an independent body or the judiciary Authorization, operating licenses and spectrum are technology- and service-neutral Mechanisms for regulatory experimentation or sandboxes exist Systematic ex-post policy reviews Laws that are currently in effect are available on a single website managed by the government 	 Current and updated digital strategy in place Digital identity framework in place Existence of a national e-government strategy or equivalent Existence of policy/legislation/regulation for smart cities, e-health and applications for education and learning Full cybersecurity and cybercrime legislation and regulatory framework Existence of a law and data protection agency Existence of a national emgrency telecommunications plan Reference in the digital strategy to SDGs or other regional international development goals Regional instruments in key areas are ratified and implemented 	 Holistic innovation strategy tailored to the ICT sector Forward-looking competition policy, law or regulation applied to digital markets or spec- trum-management processes Policies and regulations for e-commerce trans- actions in place Strategy, policy or initiative focusing on emerging tech- nologies Overarching tax exemptions for the telecommunication and digital sectors (other than general taxes (e.g. VAT)) 	80 ≤ 100

Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023

2.3 Data availability and missing values

As in the 2021 edition, cells with missing values were treated as if a zero value had been given. Given that most information comes from country surveys and desktop research, the control procedure is two-fold:

- Firstly, the lack of an answer in a country questionnaire can be reasonably interpreted as a 'No' answer and therefore interpreted as a lack of compliance to best practice in the area of the indicator and corresponding to a score of zero. As pointed out in ITU (2020) for the case of the ICT Regulatory Tracker, it is probably correct to assume that missing values are equal to zero, since, for example, some survey respondents may prefer to leave fields blank rather than stating that their country has not adopted a given policy instrument and, implicitly, does not comply with international best practice.
- Secondly, if no further evidence can be found during the validation phase and additional desktop research, it appears appropriate to consider that the respective condition stipulated in the indicator is not verified for the certain country and no score can therefore be attributed for that indicator.

An important exception to the previous criteria was adopted for the 2023 edition, as the dataset became multi-year. If data were omitted for a certain indicator for 2023 but provided for the 2021 edition, it was assumed that, in the absence of new information, the situation had remained unchanged and the 2021 value was input for the 2023 edition by default. This is a standard approach based on the reasonable assumption that a country is likely to be in a similar situation as in the previous year, an approach which provides more consistent results than leaving it blank would. For countries which have already achieved an indicator target (or a score of 2), this

approach implicitly assumes that it is unlikely that countries go backwards in terms of adopting good practices.

In addition, with the new information accessed during the compilation of the 2023 dataset, it was possible to make some revisions to scores for 2021, thus enhancing the overall quality of the dataset. This is the result of new data becoming available for indicators that had been originally missing or had been misreported, following the 2022 survey data collection, desktop research or direct outreach to national regulatory authorities, which allowed corrections to be made to previous scores.

As shown in Table 5, missing values have been notably reduced with respect to the previous edition. In the original 2021 edition of the G5 Benchmark, there were 1 509 missing values for a total of 13 510 data points (11.17 per cent), while in the 2023 edition, missing values were reduced to 1 005 (7.43 per cent).

co	ar I: Nati Ilaborat overnan	ive	principle	lar II: Policy design nciples in the digital arena		Pillar deve	r III: Digital velopment		Pillar economy	IV: Digit policy a	
ltem	Number missing		ltem	Num miss		ltem	Num miss		ltem	Num miss	
	2021	2023		2021	2023		2021	2023		2021	2023
101	5	5	1101	4	3	III01a	7	1	IV01	0	0
102	4	4	1102	0	0	III01b	28	19	IV02	0	0
103	15	12	1103	21	17	11102	21	0	IV03	20	17
104	33	29	1104	15	15	11103	46	35	IV04	17	10
105	1	1	1105	10	3	11104	1	1	IV05	11	11
106	41	12	1106a	14	7	11105	11	8	IV06	12	1
107	0	0	1106b	113	100	11106	5	5	IV07a	51	2
108	1	0	1107a	48	48	11107	25	17	IV07b	14	11
109	26	22	1107b	48	48	11108a	11	11	IV07c	42	37
110	1	1	1108	5	5	lll08b	13	13	IV08a	15	9
111	10	9	1109	0	0	11108c	42	23	IV08b	43	24
112	5	5	1110	30	27	11109a	3	3	IV09a	10	10
113	22	13				III09b	0	0	IV09b	9	9
114	27	17				III10a	15	13	IV09c	9	9
115	2	1				III10b	0	0	IV10	12	7
116	46	32				III11a	0	0	IV11	3	3
						III11b	20	16	IV12	24	21
						III12a	3	1			

Table 5: G5 Benchmark - Missing observations by indicator, 2021 and 2023

со	Pillar I: National collaborative governance		Pillar II: Policy design principles in the digital arena			Pillar III: Digital development			Pillar IV: Digital economy policy agenc		
ltem	Number missing		ltem	Number missing		ltem	Number missing		ltem	Number missing	
	2021	2023		2021	2023		2021	2023		2021	2023
						III12b	24	12			
						III13	11	10			
						1114	0	0			
						III15	75	53			
						III16a	70	57			
						III16b	34	29			
						III16c	71	61			

Table 5: G5 Benchmark -	- Missing obser	vations by ind	dicator, 2021	and 2023 (continued)

Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023

The country scores were calculated in 2023 for the same sample of 193 countries and economies as in the 2021 edition (Table 6). Country inclusion is decided based on the availability of at least 50 per cent of data required for each of the four pillars. In practice, in the 2023 edition, the data profiles of 144 countries (74.6 per cent) contain up to 10-per-cent missing data (from these, 97 countries, or 50.25 per cent, have less than 5-per-cent missing data). The data profiles for an additional 32 countries are missing between 10 and 20 per cent of data and 14 countries - between 20 and 30 per cent of data. Only three countries have data profiles with a higher percentage of missing values, at 30, 31 and 40 per cent. The medium- to long-term objective in compiling future editions of the G5 Benchmark is to reduce the rates of missing data, which is consistent with the practice of compiling the ICT Regulatory Tracker.

Afghanistan	Chad	Ghana	Liberia	Norway	South Sudan
Albania	Chile	Greece	Libya	Oman	Spain
Algeria	China	Grenada	Liechtenstein	Pakistan	Sri Lanka
Andorra	Colombia	Guatemala	Lithuania	Palestine ⁸	Sudan
Angola	Comoros	Guinea	Luxembourg	Panama	Suriname
Antigua and Barbuda	Congo (Rep. of the)	Guinea-Bissau	Madagascar	Papua New Guinea	Sweden
Argentina	Costa Rica	Guyana	Malawi	Paraguay	Switzerland
Armenia	Côte d'Ivoire	Haiti	Malaysia	Peru	Syrian Arab Republic
Australia	Croatia	Honduras	Maldives	Philippines	Tajikistan

Table 6: Countries and economies included in the G5 Benchmark, 2021 and 2023

⁸ Palestine is not an ITU Member State; the status of Palestine in ITU is the subject of Resolution 99 (Rev. Dubai, 2018) of the ITU Plenipotentiary Conference.

Table 6:	Countries ar	nd economies	included	in the	G5	Benchmark, 2021 and 2023
(continue	∍d)					

Austria	Cuba	Hong Kong, China ⁹	Mali	Poland	Tanzania
Azerbaijan	Cyprus	Hungary	Malta	Portugal	Thailand
Bahamas	Czech Republic	Iceland	Marshall Islands	Qatar	Timor-Leste
Bahrain	Dem. Rep. of the Congo	India	Mauritania	Romania	Тодо
Bangladesh	Denmark	Indonesia	Mauritius	Russian Federation	Tonga
Barbados	Djibouti	Iran (Islamic Republic of)	Mexico	Rwanda	Trinidad and Tobago
Belarus	Dominica	Iraq	Micronesia	Saint Kitts and Nevis	Tunisia
Belgium	Dominican Rep.	Ireland	Moldova	Saint Lucia	Turkey
Belize	Ecuador	Israel	Monaco	Saint Vincent and the Grenadines	Turkmenistan
Benin	Egypt	Italy	Mongolia	Samoa	Tuvalu
Bhutan	El Salvador	Jamaica	Montenegro	San Marino	Uganda
Bolivia	Equatorial Guinea	Japan	Morocco	Sao Tome and Principe	Ukraine
Bosnia and Herzegovina	Eritrea	Jordan	Mozambique	Saudi Arabia	United Arab Emirates
Botswana	Estonia	Kazakhstan	Myanmar	Senegal	United Kingdom
Brazil	Eswatini	Kenya	Namibia	Serbia	United States of America
Brunei Darussalam	Ethiopia	Kiribati	Nauru	Seychelles	Uruguay
Bulgaria	Fiji	Korea (Rep. of)	Nepal (Republic of)	Sierra Leone	Uzbekistan
Burkina Faso	Finland	Kuwait	Netherlands (Kingdom of the)	Singapore	Vanuatu
Burundi	France	Kyrgyzstan	New Zealand	Slovakia	Venezuela
Cabo Verde	Gabon	Lao P.D.R.	Nicaragua	Slovenia	Viet Nam
Cambodia	Gambia	Latvia	Niger	Solomon Islands	Yemen
Cameroon	Georgia	Lebanon	Nigeria	Somalia	Zambia
Canada	Germany	Lesotho	North Macedonia	South Africa	Zimbabwe
Central African Rep.					

Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023

⁹ Hong Kong, Special Administrative Region of China is included here as an economy.

3 2023 edition of the G5 benchmark: results and interpretation

In this section we present the results for the 2023 edition of the G5 Benchmark. For comparison purposes, we also provide the scores from the 2021 edition.

3.1 Global trends

The calculation of the G5 Benchmark allows for the breakdown of countries by threshold level (see Table 7).

Design	Leading		Advanced		Transitional		Limited		Total
Region	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023	Total
Africa	0	0	5	7	23	25	16	12	44
Americas	1	2	9	10	16	19	9	4	35
North America	1	1	1	1	0	0	0	0	2
Latin America and the Caribbean	0	1	8	9	16	19	9	4	33
Arab States	0	1	3	5	11	11	8	5	22
Asia and the Pacific	3	7	9	7	13	14	13	10	38
CIS	0	0	0	2	6	6	3	1	9
Europe	5	8	29	27	10	9	1	1	45
World	9	18	55	58	79	84	50	33	193

Table 7: G5 Benchmark - Number of countries by threshold, 2021 and 2023

Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023, gen5.digital

As shown in Table 7, there has been a significant increase in the number of countries categorized as Leading, a total of 18 in 2023 (up from nine in 2021). Major advances have been recorded in Asia and the Pacific (four new Leading countries) and Europe (three new Leading countries). On the other hand, there are still no Leading countries in the Africa or CIS regions. In total, Leading countries represent 9.3 per cent of the total sample of countries. Next, the number of Advanced countries increased to 58 (up from 55 in 2021), now representing 30 per cent of the sample. In addition, 84 countries (43.5 per cent) scored as Transitional, and 33 countries (17.1 per cent) as Limited (Figure 3).



Figure 3: G5 Benchmark - Percentage of countries by threshold, 2021 and 2023

Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023

These results indicate that, while a sizable group of countries have reached a Leading or Advanced status under the G5 Benchmark, more than half of the countries still need to fulfil the conditions required to graduate to that level.

A key question regarding the need to progress along this development path is the assessment of its potential benefits. In other words, what is the payback of migrating to an Advanced or Leading level in G5 collaborative digital regulation in terms of the development of the digital economy? As a proxy for the development of the digital economy, the CAF Digital Ecosystem Development Index was used for statistical analysis.¹⁰ At an aggregate level, and as expected, it appears that the G5 Benchmark score is associated with high digital economy development (Figure 4).





Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023

¹⁰ The CAF Digital Ecosystem Development Index is a composite index based on 156 indicators structured around seven pillars: (i) digital infrastructure; (ii) public policy and regulation; (iii) household digitalization; (iv) digital economy; (v) public sector digitalization; (vi) human capital and workforce; and (vii) digital green economy.

The correlation analysis presented in Figure 4 might indicate that, in addition to the direct relationship between the G5 Benchmark and the CAF Digital Ecosystem Development Index, once countries score in excess of 55 in the G5 Benchmark, the digital economy begins to grow at a faster pace. In other words, in addition to the strong correlation between the enabling policy, regulatory and governance environment and the development of digital economies, when such an environment is well developed, it appears to have a multiplier effect on digital markets.

The exponential form of the trend depicted in Figure 5 is mainly explained by the strong link between Pillar IV of the G5 Benchmark and the development of the digital economy. This last pillar focuses on the policies and interventions taken by a country to promote the development of the digital economy, thus being closely related to the areas where economic impact takes place, such as innovation and Industry 4.0. Figure 5 presents the correlation between Pillar IV of the G5 Benchmark and the CAF Digital Ecosystem Development Index for 2022.



Figure 5: Relationship between Pillar IV: Digital economy agenda and the CAF Digital Ecosystem Development Index

Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023

Table 8 presents the results in the 2023 edition of the G5 Benchmark for the top 20 countries, alongside their results from 2021. Some regional trends in higher G5 Benchmark scores can be inferred from both the 2021 and 2023 data. Europe is the region most represented among these countries, with nine out of the top 20 countries in the world in 2023, indicating that the region appears to have the highest level of maturity of policy and regulatory frameworks enabling the digital economy. However, most of the top 20, or 11 countries, belong to other regions, i.e. seven to Asia and the Pacific, three to the Americas and one to the Arab States.

		G5 Benchmark (max: 100)			
Country	Region	2021	2023		
Germany	Europe	85.80	90.43		
Finland	Europe	82.72	86.42		
Singapore	Asia and the Pacific	81.94	86.42		
Canada	Americas	83.80	83.80		
United Kingdom	Europe	83.02	83.02		
Korea (Rep. of)	Asia and the Pacific	82.87	82.87		
Malaysia	Asia and the Pacific	64.66	82.87		
Netherlands (Kingdom of the)	Europe	80.86	82.72		
India	Asia and the Pacific	79.17	81.94		
Portugal	Europe	77.78	81.48		
Colombia	Americas	72.53	81.48		
Philippines	Asia and the Pacific	67.13	81.48		
New Zealand	Asia and the Pacific	76.70	81.33		
Austria	Europe	73.77	80.86		
Australia	Asia and the Pacific	78.24	80.71		
Norway	Europe	74.07	80.71		
Saudi Arabia	Arab States	76.23	80.40		
Estonia	Europe	79.17	80.09		
United States of America	Americas	78.09	79.94		
Spain	Europe	75.93	79.94		

Table 8: G5 Benchmark - Top 20 countries, 2021 and 2023

Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023

Most countries that figured in the original top 20 remained in the list in 2023, though there were some notable additions, such as Colombia, Malaysia and the Philippines, which experienced a substantial increase in their scores and met the Leading threshold. Saudi Arabia, Austria and Norway likewise experienced notable improvements since 2021, allowing them to meet the highest threshold of framework maturity.

Next, Table 9 presents the scores by pillar for the top 20 countries. Starting with Pillar I, most of these countries appear to come close to achieving the maximum score for national regulatory governance, with Saudi Arabia, Malaysia, and the United Kingdom recording the highest score (26.85 out of 29.63).

Country	Pillar I: National regulatory governance (max: 29.63)		Pillar II: Policy design principles in the digital arena (max: 18.52)		Pillar III: Digital development toolbox (max: 29.63)		Pillar IV: Digital economy policy agenda (max: 22.22)	
	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023
Germany	25.00	25.00	17.59	17.59	24.38	29.01	18.83	18.83
Finland	24.07	25.93	13.89	14.81	25.62	26.54	19.14	19.14
Singapore	25.93	25.93	14.81	14.81	22.38	24.38	18.83	21.30
Canada	24.07	24.07	16.67	16.67	26.08	26.08	16.98	16.98
United Kingdom	26.85	26.85	16.67	16.67	22.22	22.22	17.28	17.28
Korea (Rep. of)	25.00	25.00	15.74	15.74	24.54	24.54	17.59	17.59
Malaysia	20.37	26.85	12.96	14.81	14.66	21.45	16.67	19.75
Netherlands (Kingdom of the)	25.93	25.93	14.81	16.67	22.22	22.22	17.90	17.90
India	21.30	22.22	12.04	13.89	26.39	26.39	19.44	19.44
Portugal	24.07	25.93	15.74	15.74	22.53	24.38	15.43	15.43
Colombia	17.59	21.30	17.59	17.59	23.15	24.07	14.20	18.52
Philippines	21.30	23.15	13.89	13.89	17.13	25.62	14.81	18.83
New Zealand	17.59	20.37	16.67	17.59	25.15	26.08	17.28	17.28
Austria	22.22	23.15	15.74	15.74	17.90	23.46	17.90	18.52
Australia	25.00	25.00	15.74	15.74	21.14	22.99	16.36	16.98
Norway	24.07	24.07	15.74	16.67	18.52	22.38	15.74	17.59
Saudi Arabia	24.07	26.85	12.04	12.04	23.46	24.85	16.67	16.67
Estonia	20.37	21.30	17.59	17.59	23.15	23.15	18.06	18.06
United States of America	19.44	19.44	16.67	16.67	23.77	23.77	18.21	20.06
Spain	20.37	23.15	15.74	15.74	23.15	23.77	16.67	17.28

Table 9: G5 Benchmark by pillar - Top 20 countries, 2021 and 2023

Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023

For Pillar II, a number of countries scored close to the maximum for policy design principles in the digital arena, namely: Colombia, Estonia, Germany, and New Zealand, which all scored higher than 17.5 out of 18.52. In terms of Pillar III, Germany scored the highest with 29.01 against a maximum of 29.63. Along with Austria, Malaysia, and the Philippines, these were the countries that experienced the biggest gains with respect to the previous edition. Finally, for Pillar IV, the highest score is that of Singapore with 21.30 out of 22.22. In most cases, scores remain unchanged with respect to the previous edition since many of the countries were already at a highly advanced level of development in their national frameworks, though some have made
significant improvements, such as Colombia, Malaysia, Norway, the Philippines, Singapore, and the United States of America.

Below, a region-by-region review provides a complementary perspective of the geographical clustering of the G5 Benchmark.

3.2 View from the regions

From an aggregate regional perspective, Europe and North America are the only regions with an average G5 Benchmark score that corresponds to the Leading or Advanced level, owing to the existence of sound national formal collaboration mechanisms and institutions, the implementation of highly developed policy design principles, the implementation of digital economy enabling frameworks and a digitalization development agenda (see Table 10). That being said, the other regions have recorded significant increases in their G5 Benchmark scores compared to 2021: Africa climbed to 43.08 from 37.50, Latin America and the Caribbean to 48.18 from 44.37, the Arab States to 44.86 from 38.46, Asia and the Pacific to 49.39 from 43.86, and the CIS to 44.36 from 38.27 (see Table 10).

Desien	G5 Benchmar	% Change	
Region	2021	2023	% Change
Africa	37.50	43.08	14.88
Americas	46.46	50.10	7.83
North America	80.94	81.87	1.14
Latin America and the Caribbean	44.37	48.18	8.57
Arab States	38.46	44.86	16.63
Asia and the Pacific	43.86	49.39	12.62
CIS	38.27	44.36	15.91
Europe	65.35	69.45	6.27
World	47.03	52.01	10.57

Table 10: G5 Benchmark - Regional averages, 2021 and 2023

Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023, gen5.digital

When broken down by pillar, North America and Europe again score the highest for Pillar I, followed by Latin America and the Caribbean (see Table 11).

Region	Pillar I: National regulatory gover- nance (max: 29.63)		principles tal a	licy design in the digi- rena 18.52)	Pillar III: developm bc (max: 2	ient tool- ix	Pillar IV: Digital economy policy agenda (max: 22.22)		
	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023	
Africa	13.24	15.43	7.19	7.78	10.34	12.15	6.74	7.73	
Americas	15.26	16.06	10.42	11.06	11.92	13.54	8.86	9.45	
North America	21.76	21.76	16.67	16.67	24.92	24.92	17.59	18.52	
Latin America and the Caribbean	14.87	15.71	10.04	10.72	11.13	12.85	8.33	8.90	
Arab States	12.46	14.94	7.15	8.12	11.34	13.12	7.51	8.68	
Asia and the Pacific	14.28	15.57	8.89	9.70	11.96	14.30	8.72	9.82	
CIS	9.36	11.52	8.44	9.57	11.73	13.70	8.74	9.57	
Europe	19.22	20.00	13.87	14.51	18.40	20.61	13.86	14.33	
World	14.94	16.40	9.72	10.44	13.01	14.98	9.36	10.19	

Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023, gen5.digital

It is important to point out that even top-scoring regions remain a way off the maximum score of 29.63, suggesting that all regions are faced with the important task of adopting and localizing best practices. In the case of Pillar II, North America scores close to the maximum, i.e. 16.67 out of 18.52, followed by Europe with 14.51, with remaining regions lagging further behind. For Pillar III, North America again scores highest with 24.92 against a maximum of 29.63, followed by Europe with 20.61 and the other regions, which remain at lower levels. Finally, there is a similar situation with Pillar IV, where North America and Europe again lead the way, this time followed by Asia and the Pacific (see Table 11).

The lower scores for traditionally underdeveloped and transitioning regions for most pillars underscore the size of future challenges for national regulators and policy-makers.

With North America being the region with the highest average score for each pillar in 2023, it is possible to calculate the magnitude of the gap to each of the other regions for each pillar (Figure 6). This can help to identify the main disparities and areas requiring more urgent policy action by region. In all cases, the largest gap with respect to the world leaders is seen under Pillar III, followed by Pillar IV. It seems that, while emerging regions have made advances in closing the gap under Pillar I, the improvements in other fields have not been strong enough.

24



Figure 6: G5 Benchmark - Regional gaps with respect to North America, 2023

Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023

The biggest improvements with respect to the previous edition have been made by the CIS (23 per cent) and the Arab States (20 per cent) in national regulatory governance and by Asia and the Pacific (20 per cent) in digital development toolbox. The CIS and Arab States have also made significant progress in digital development toolbox with increases of 16 per cent and 17 per cent, respectively. Africa has made notable advances in both digital development toolbox (18 per cent) and national regulatory governance (17 per cent). On the other hand, Latin America and the Caribbean has only managed a notable improvement in digital development toolbox, while, as expected, the increases in score for the mature regions of North America and Europe have been lower than those of the emerging regions (see Figure 7).



Figure 7: G5 Benchmark - Regional improvement by pillar, 2021 and 2023

Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023

3.2.1 Africa region

The 2023 edition of the G5 Benchmark was calculated for 44 sub-Saharan African countries, yielding an average score of 43.08 out of 100, underlining the region's Transitional level in terms of policy, legal and governance frameworks for digital transformation, based on the G5 Benchmark. The region recorded a significant increase in its score from 37.50 in 2021.

As in the previous edition, the regional average scores for Africa mask wide differences among countries. While most countries exhibit a score at the Transitional threshold, seven countries have already met the Advanced threshold, up from five in 2021, with Benin and Mauritius joining Ghana, Kenya, Nigeria, Rwanda and South Africa in this group. Kenya and South Africa are the top Africa achievers in the 2023 edition (see Table 12).

Country	G5 Benchmark (max: 100)					
Country	2021	2023				
Angola	18.36	27.62				
Benin	60.34	67.59				
Botswana	51.70	55.09				
Burkina Faso	40.74	48.77				
Burundi	18.36	26.70				
Cabo Verde	43.98	50.00				
Cameroon	27.01	38.27				
Central African Rep.	14.51	26.54				
Chad	31.64	41.36				
Congo (Rep. of the)	24.54	41.82				
Côte d'Ivoire	46.76	50.00				
Dem. Rep. of the Congo	35.03	41.20				
Equatorial Guinea	16.05	17.59				
Eritrea	8.33	8.33				
Eswatini	45.22	48.92				
Ethiopia	46.91	50.62				
Gabon	22.38	29.78				
Gambia	37.50	41.36				
Ghana	60.49	64.20				
Guinea	30.09	33.80				
Guinea-Bissau	24.07	26.85				
Kenya	62.65	71.91				

Table 12: G5 Benchmark - Africa region, 2021 and 2023

Country	G5 Benchmark (max: 100)					
Country	2021	2023				
Lesotho	27.01	28.86				
Liberia	40.90	41.82				
Madagascar	32.56	35.34				
Malawi	51.23	59.57				
Mali	41.36	44.91				
Mauritius	56.33	62.81				
Mozambique	16.67	22.22				
Namibia	29.32	34.88				
Niger	39.20	40.59				
Nigeria	61.11	64.81				
Rwanda	58.64	63.58				
Sao Tome and Principe	22.53	27.62				
Senegal	45.37	50.00				
Seychelles	14.81	20.37				
Sierra Leone	23.46	38.27				
South Africa	66.51	69.29				
South Sudan	21.60	21.60				
Tanzania	44.75	55.25				
Тодо	41.98	43.83				
Uganda	54.63	55.56				
Zambia	45.37	49.07				
Zimbabwe	47.99	56.94				
Africa region averages	37.50	43.08				

Table 12: G5 Benchmark - Africa region, 2021 and 2023 (continued)

Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023

The average score for Pillar I, which focuses primarily on measuring collaboration across multiple regulatory and policy-making stakeholders, is 15.43 out of 29.63, which is slightly above the score for 2021. Côte d'Ivoire emerges as the leader in this area, scoring 25.93, which is not far off the maximum. At the other end, multiple countries failed to reach a score of 10, which is symptomatic of serious shortcomings in regulatory governance. These include Equatorial Guinea, Eritrea, Gabon, Mozambique, Sao Tome and Principe, Senegal, Seychelles, South Sudan and Togo, as highlighted in Table 13.

Table 13: G5	Benchmark	by pillar - Africa	region, 202	21 and 2023
--------------	-----------	--------------------	-------------	-------------

Country	Pillar I: National regulatory gover- nance (max: 29.63)		Pillar II: Policy design principles in the digital arena (max: 18.52)		Pillar III: Digital development toolbox (max: 29.63)		Pillar IV: Digital economy policy agenda (max: 22.22)	
	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023
Angola	3.70	11.11	5.56	7.41	5.40	5.40	3.70	3.70
Benin	20.37	22.22	12.96	13.43	17.44	20.37	9.57	11.57
Botswana	22.22	24.07	8.33	8.33	10.96	11.88	10.19	10.80
Burkina Faso	11.11	12.96	9.26	10.19	13.27	17.59	7.10	8.02
Burundi	6.48	10.19	1.85	1.85	5.09	8.80	4.94	5.86
Cabo Verde	16.67	16.67	8.33	9.26	11.57	16.67	7.41	7.41
Cameroon	9.26	12.96	3.70	6.48	8.02	12.04	6.02	6.79
Central African Rep.	4.63	12.04	1.85	3.70	4.63	4.63	3.40	6.17
Chad	14.81	21.30	2.78	3.24	10.03	11.88	4.01	4.94
Congo (Rep. of the)	7.41	18.52	1.39	1.39	10.19	13.89	5.56	8.02
Côte d'Ivoire	25.00	25.93	6.48	6.48	8.80	11.11	6.48	6.48
Dem. Rep. of the Congo	16.67	19.44	7.41	7.41	5.09	7.87	5.86	6.48
Equatorial Guinea	3.70	3.70	1.85	1.85	4.63	5.56	5.86	6.48
Eritrea	5.56	5.56	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2.78	2.78
Eswatini	20.37	22.22	6.48	6.48	12.81	14.66	5.56	5.56
Ethiopia	15.74	19.44	8.33	8.33	12.35	12.35	10.49	10.49
Gabon	5.56	9.26	5.56	5.56	6.94	8.80	4.32	6.17
Gambia	22.22	22.22	0.93	2.78	6.94	8.33	7.41	8.02
Ghana	24.07	24.07	8.33	8.33	15.74	19.44	12.35	12.35
Guinea	13.89	13.89	3.70	5.56	7.41	7.87	5.09	6.48
Guinea-Bissau	12.04	14.81	6.48	6.48	2.78	2.78	2.78	2.78
Kenya	12.96	18.52	12.04	12.04	22.22	23.15	15.43	18.21
Lesotho	10.19	11.11	2.78	2.78	7.41	7.41	6.64	7.56
Liberia	13.89	13.89	8.33	8.33	12.81	13.73	5.86	5.86
Madagascar	11.11	12.96	7.41	7.41	9.10	10.03	4.94	4.94
Malawi	24.07	25.00	9.26	10.19	11.11	16.67	6.79	7.72
Mali	16.67	17.59	7.41	8.33	11.57	12.50	5.71	6.48
Mauritius	20.37	20.37	9.26	10.19	14.35	18.06	12.35	14.20
Mozambique	3.70	3.70	7.41	8.33	2.78	5.56	2.78	4.63
Namibia	12.96	13.89	7.41	7.41	6.48	8.33	2.47	5.25
Niger	12.96	12.96	9.26	9.26	10.80	12.19	6.17	6.17

			·					
Country	Pillar I: National regulatory gover- nance (max: 29.63)		Pillar II: Policy design principles in the digital arena (max: 18.52)		Pillar III: Digital development toolbox (max: 29.63)		Pillar IV: Digital economy policy agenda (max: 22.22)	
	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023
Nigeria	24.07	25.00	9.26	10.19	15.74	16.67	12.04	12.96
Rwanda	16.67	18.52	13.89	13.89	20.68	22.53	7.41	8.64
Sao Tome and Principe	5.56	8.33	5.56	7.41	7.41	7.41	4.01	4.48
Senegal	8.33	8.33	6.48	7.41	16.67	19.44	13.89	14.81
Seychelles	5.56	8.33	2.78	2.78	3.70	4.63	2.78	4.63
Sierra Leone	8.33	16.67	6.48	9.26	6.48	8.33	2.16	4.01
South Africa	16.67	17.59	16.67	16.67	19.29	21.14	13.89	13.89
South Sudan	4.63	4.63	8.33	8.33	5.56	5.56	3.09	3.09
Tanzania	14.81	14.81	12.96	13.89	11.42	16.67	5.56	9.88
Тодо	8.33	8.33	12.04	12.04	14.81	14.81	6.79	8.64
Uganda	20.37	20.37	8.33	9.26	12.96	12.96	12.96	12.96
Zambia	14.81	14.81	11.11	11.11	13.27	16.05	6.17	7.10
Zimbabwe	13.89	20.37	10.19	11.11	18.06	18.67	5.86	6.79
Africa region averages	13.24	15.43	7.19	7.78	10.34	12.15	6.74	7.73

Table 13: G5 Benchmark by pillar - Africa region, 2021 and 2023 (continued)

Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023

The average 2023 edition score for Pillar II for Africa is only 7.78 out of a possible 18.52. That score is slightly above the one recorded in 2021, meaning that progress in this area has been modest. South Africa emerges as the regional leader with a score of 16.67, close to the maximum. The average score for Pillar III, which assesses the existence of strategies to develop the digital economy and the alignment of such policies with the SDGs, is 12.15 out of a possible 29.63. Kenya, Rwanda and South Africa are the only countries in the region that scored above 20. Finally, the average score for Pillar IV is a mere 7.73 out of 22.22. The improvements with respect to the previous edition are modest in most cases, with Kenya the regional leader for this pillar.

3.2.2 Americas region

North America

The Americas region is a composite of two clearly defined groups of countries, or subregions, when assessed by the G5 Benchmark.

The two North American countries, the United States and Canada, exhibit leading scores for the G5 Benchmark and all its pillars (see Table 14).

29

Table 14: G5 Benchmark - North America, 2021 and 2023

Country	G5 Benchmark (max: 100)					
Country	2021	2023				
Canada	83.80	83.80				
United States of America	78.09	79.94				
North America subregion averages	80.94	81.87				

Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023

In terms of Pillar I, scores remain unchanged from the previous edition, with Canada (24.07) ahead of the United Sates (19.44). In both countries, there is still room for improvement towards reaching the maximum score of 29.63 (Table 15).

Country	Pillar I: National regulatory governance (max: 29.63)		desigı ciples digital	Policy prin- in the arena 18.52)	develo tool	: Digital pment box 29.63)	Pillar IV: Digital economy policy agenda (max: 22.22)	
	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023
Canada	24.07	24.07	16.67	16.67	26.08	26.08	16.98	16.98
United States of America	19.44	19.44	16.67	16.67	23.77	23.77	18.21	20.06
North America subregion averages	21.76	21.76	16.67	16.67	24.92	24.92	17.59	18.52

Table 15: G5 Benchmark by pillar - North America, 2021 and 2023

Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023

For Pillar II, scores are likewise unchanged from 2021, with Canada and the United Sates scoring the same. In this case, the room for improvement is much lower than for Pillar I, as both countries already score 16.67 out of 18.52. In terms of Pillar III, scores have also remained stable since 2021, with Canada (26.08) ahead of the United Sates (23.77) and an average score for both countries of 24.92. Finally, the United States recorded an increase in its Pillar IV score, up to 20.06 from 18.21, while the average for both countries is 18.52.

Latin America and the Caribbean

In the Latin America and the Caribbean subregion, Colombia leads the way in the 2023 edition of the G5 Benchmark. Beyond Colombia, the subregion is split into three groups of countries: those at the Advanced threshold, i.e. Argentina, Brazil, Chile, Costa Rica, the Dominican Republic, Mexico, Peru, Panama, and Uruguay; those at the Transitional threshold, i.e. Antigua and Barbuda, Bahamas, Barbados, Belize, Bolivia, Cuba, Dominica, Ecuador, El Salvador, Grenada, Guatemala, Guyana, Haiti, Honduras, Jamaica, Nicaragua, Paraguay, Trinidad and Tobago, and Venezuela; and the remaining countries at the Limited threshold. It should be noted, however, that scores vary widely among the group of countries at the Transitional threshold (Table 16).

	G5 Benchma	G5 Benchmark (max: 100)				
Country	2021	2023				
Antigua and Barbuda	27.78	30.56				
Argentina	55.86	65.12				
Bahamas	41.82	41.82				
Barbados	34.72	36.57				
Belize	27.62	31.02				
Bolivia (Plurinational State of)	42.90	49.69				
Brazil	73.77	75.31				
Chile	71.14	71.14				
Colombia	72.53	81.48				
Costa Rica	68.52	76.85				
Cuba	29.63	36.73				
Dominica	31.33	32.25				
Dominican Rep.	69.44	75.15				
Ecuador	54.63	55.71				
El Salvador	45.52	45.52				
Grenada	31.17	31.17				
Guatemala	44.91	48.92				
Guyana	40.43	43.21				
Haiti	35.19	39.51				
Honduras	43.98	47.22				
Jamaica	56.02	56.94				
Mexico	61.42	68.83				
Nicaragua	27.47	31.17				
Panama	56.79	60.19				
Paraguay	38.58	42.75				
Peru	67.44	71.60				
Saint Kitts and Nevis	10.19	10.19				
Saint Lucia	24.69	27.47				
Saint Vincent and the Grenadines	24.69	26.54				
Suriname	12.96	17.59				

Table 16: G5 Benchmark - Latin America and the Caribbean, 2021 and 2023

Table 16: G5	Benchmark -	- Latin	America	and	the	Caribbean,	2021	and	2023
(continued)									

Country	G5 Benchmark (max: 100)				
Country	2021	2023			
Trinidad and Tobago	47.22	50.77			
Uruguay	68.21	75.16			
Venezuela	25.77	35.65			
Latin America and the Caribbean subregion averages	44.37	48.18			

Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023

In terms of Pillar I, the Dominican Republic emerges as the subregional leader with a score of 27.78, close to the maximum 29.63, followed by Costa Rica and Ecuador; overall, however, the subregion scores a substantially lower average of 15.71, indicating that there remains room for improvement in most countries (Table 17).

Table 17: G5 Benchmark by pillar - Latin America and the Caribbean, 2021 and 2023

Country	Pilla Natio regula goverr (max: 2	onal atory nance	Pillar II: desigr ciples digital (max: 1	prin- in the arena	develc too	: Digital opment lbox 29.63)	econom age	: Digital ny policy nda 22.22)
	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023
Antigua and Barbuda	11.11	11.11	5.56	6.48	5.56	7.41	5.56	5.56
Argentina	16.67	16.67	10.19	10.19	16.67	24.07	12.35	14.20
Bahamas	13.89	13.89	12.96	14.81	8.18	8.18	6.79	4.94
Barbados	12.04	13.89	8.33	8.33	6.94	6.94	7.41	7.41
Belize	9.26	9.26	8.33	8.33	2.78	5.56	7.25	7.87
Bolivia (Plurinational State of)	16.67	17.59	14.81	14.81	2.78	6.17	8.64	11.11
Brazil	23.15	23.15	16.67	16.67	18.21	19.75	15.74	15.74
Chile	17.59	17.59	12.96	12.96	23.61	23.61	16.98	16.98
Colombia	17.59	21.30	17.59	17.59	23.15	24.07	14.20	18.52
Costa Rica	22.22	24.07	11.11	13.89	23.46	25.62	11.73	13.27
Cuba	17.59	20.37	0.00	0.00	6.48	11.11	5.56	5.25
Dominica	11.11	11.11	6.48	7.41	5.56	5.56	8.18	8.18
Dominican Rep.	27.78	27.78	12.04	12.96	19.60	22.53	10.03	11.88
Ecuador	24.07	24.07	10.19	10.19	11.11	11.57	9.26	9.88
El Salvador	15.74	15.74	8.33	8.33	12.50	12.50	8.95	8.95
Grenada	10.19	10.19	5.56	5.56	7.72	7.72	7.72	7.72

Country	Pillar I: National regulatory governance (max: 29.63)		Pillar II: Policy design prin- ciples in the digital arena (max: 18.52)		Pillar III: Digital development toolbox (max: 29.63)		Pillar IV: Digital economy policy agenda (max: 22.22)	
	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023
Guatemala	15.74	15.74	9.26	9.26	11.11	14.35	8.80	9.57
Guyana	19.44	19.44	10.19	11.11	4.63	5.56	6.17	7.10
Haiti	19.44	22.22	6.48	6.48	5.56	6.48	3.70	4.32
Honduras	16.67	17.59	10.19	10.19	12.04	13.43	5.09	6.02
Jamaica	20.37	21.30	13.89	13.89	11.11	11.11	10.65	10.65
Mexico	19.44	21.30	15.74	17.59	19.29	21.60	6.94	8.33
Nicaragua	7.41	8.33	9.26	9.26	4.94	6.79	5.86	6.79
Panama	19.44	19.44	13.89	14.81	15.12	17.90	8.33	8.02
Paraguay	10.19	11.11	11.11	11.11	11.73	14.04	5.56	6.48
Peru	19.44	19.44	14.81	16.67	18.98	21.30	14.20	14.20
Saint Kitts and Nevis	0.00	0.00	4.63	4.63	1.85	1.85	3.70	3.70
Saint Lucia	3.70	3.70	4.63	7.41	12.96	12.96	3.40	3.40
Saint Vincent and the Grenadines	4.63	5.56	13.89	14.81	3.70	3.70	2.47	2.47
Suriname	3.70	5.56	5.56	5.56	0.93	1.85	2.78	4.63
Trinidad and Tobago	14.81	14.81	10.19	12.04	10.80	11.88	11.42	12.04
Uruguay	19.44	22.22	9.26	12.96	25.00	26.39	14.51	13.58
Venezuela	10.19	12.96	7.41	7.41	3.24	10.34	4.94	4.94
Latin America and the Caribbean subregion aver- ages	14.87	15.71	10.04	10.72	11.13	12.85	8.33	8.90

Table 17: G5 Benchmark by pillar - Latin America and the Caribbean, 2021 and 2023 (continued)

Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023

For Pillar II, Colombia and Mexico stand out with a score of 17.59, very close to the maximum 18.52; overall, however, the subregion scores an average of 10.72, almost unchanged from the previous edition, meaning that advances have not been significant in most cases. In terms of Pillar III, Costa Rica scores highest in the subregion with 25.62. In comparison, the subregion overall averages a low 12.85, with small improvements over the 2021 edition, indicating persistent gaps in most countries. Finally, in the case of Pillar IV, the subregion scores poorly with an average of 8.90 out of 22.22, with improvement from 2021 negligible. Colombia stands again at the top of the subregion in 2023 with a score of 18.52.

3.2.3 Arab States region

Saudi Arabia is the only Arab State to have entered the Leading category in the 2023 edition of the G5 Benchmark, with a score of 80.40. Beyond Saudi Arabia, the Arab States region denotes two levels of development: Egypt, Kuwait, Oman, Qatar, and the United Arab Emirates have graduated to the Advanced category, while the rest of the Arab States scored within the Transitional or Limited categories. On average, the region has increased its score considerably since the previous edition (up to 44.86 from 38.46). Several Arab States have notably improved in their score, especially Algeria, Egypt, Kuwait, Oman, and the Sudan (Table 18).

	G5 Benchmark (max: 100)					
Country	2021	2023				
Algeria	35.80	50.93				
Bahrain	50.93	50.93				
Comoros	26.85	30.56				
Djibouti	22.22	23.15				
Egypt	52.62	69.29				
Iraq	27.93	33.95				
Jordan	42.59	47.22				
Kuwait	48.46	62.65				
Lebanon	37.65	38.58				
Libya	3.70	3.70				
Mauritania	36.88	44.29				
Morocco	53.40	58.49				
Oman	52.01	67.28				
Palestine ¹¹	27.16	30.86				
Qatar	62.81	66.82				
Saudi Arabia	76.23	80.40				
Somalia	22.22	22.22				
Sudan	30.56	59.10				
Syrian Arab Republic	16.36	21.60				
Tunisia	35.19	39.35				
United Arab Emirates	76.23	77.16				
Yemen	8.33	8.33				

Table 18: G5 Benchmark - Arab States region, 2021 and 2023

¹¹ Palestine is not an ITU Member State; the status of Palestine in ITU is the subject of Resolution 99 (Rev. Dubai, 2018) of the ITU Plenipotentiary Conference.

Table 18: G5 Benchmark - Arab States region, 2021 and 2023 (continued)

Country	G5 Benchmark (max: 100)				
Country	2021	2023			
Arab States region averages	38.46	44.86			

Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023

The largest improvements have been made for Pillars I and II (Table 19). Saudi Arabia scores the highest for Pillars I and III, while Tunisia leads for Pillar II and Qatar and Oman are joint leaders for Pillar IV.

Country	Pillar I: National regu- latory governance (max: 29.63)		- Pillar II: Policy design prin- ciples in the digital arena (max: 18.52)		devel too	ll: Digital opment olbox : 29.63)	Pillar IV: Digital economy policy agenda (max: 22.22)	
	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023
Algeria	17.59	19.44	4.63	9.26	9.26	12.96	4.32	9.26
Bahrain	16.67	16.67	9.26	9.26	15.74	15.74	9.26	9.26
Comoros	11.11	12.04	6.48	6.48	5.56	8.33	3.70	3.70
Djibouti	10.19	11.11	2.78	2.78	3.24	3.24	6.02	6.02
Egypt	12.96	25.00	7.41	11.11	20.22	21.14	12.04	12.04
Iraq	8.33	9.26	9.26	9.26	4.48	8.64	5.86	6.79
Jordan	8.33	10.19	10.19	12.04	14.20	14.20	9.88	10.80
Kuwait	12.04	20.37	12.96	12.96	15.43	19.75	8.02	9.57
Lebanon	19.44	19.44	5.56	5.56	5.56	6.48	7.10	7.10
Libya	1.85	1.85	0.00	0.00	0.93	0.93	0.93	0.93
Mauritania	12.96	14.81	5.56	6.48	13.89	15.28	4.48	7.72
Morocco	19.44	22.22	5.56	7.41	14.81	15.28	13.58	13.58
Oman	18.52	24.07	4.63	7.41	17.13	18.52	11.73	17.28
Palestine ¹²	10.19	10.19	5.56	5.56	10.19	12.96	1.23	2.16
Qatar	16.67	17.59	9.26	9.26	21.76	22.69	15.12	17.28
Saudi Arabia	24.07	26.85	12.04	12.04	23.46	24.85	16.67	16.67
Somalia	7.41	7.41	7.41	7.41	4.32	4.32	3.09	3.09
Sudan	10.19	21.30	4.63	10.19	10.49	16.51	5.25	11.11

Table 19: G5 Benchmark by pillar - Arab States region, 2021 and 2023

¹² Palestine is not an ITU Member State; the status of Palestine in ITU is the subject of Resolution 99 (Rev. Dubai, 2018) of the ITU Plenipotentiary Conference.

					·			
Country	Pillar I: National regu- latory governance (max: 29.63)		Pillar II: design ciples i digital (max: 1	prin- in the arena	devel too	ll: Digital opment olbox : 29.63)	Pillar IV: economy ager (max: 2	y policy Ida
	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023
Syrian Arab Republic	7.41	7.41	3.70	3.70	2.78	7.41	2.47	3.09
Tunisia	5.56	5.56	13.89	13.89	10.19	13.43	5.56	6.48
United Arab Emirates	23.15	25.93	12.96	12.96	23.15	23.15	16.98	15.12
Yemen	0.00	0.00	3.70	3.70	2.78	2.78	1.85	1.85
Arab States region averages	12.46	14.94	7.15	8.12	11.34	13.12	7.51	8.68

Table 19: G5 Benchmark by pillar - Arab States region, 2021 and 2023 (continued)

Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023

3.2.4 Asia and the Pacific region

The G5 Benchmark scores for the Asia and the Pacific region present a high level of dispersion. Several countries and economies either placed within the Leading category (Australia, India, the Republic of Korea, Malaysia, New Zealand, the Philippines, and Singapore) or the Advanced category (China, Indonesia, Japan, Pakistan, Sri Lanka and Thailand). The remaining countries and economies in the region scored within the Transitional or Limited categories. On average, the region has recorded an improvement with respect to the previous edition, rising to 49.39 from 43.86, as presented in Table 20.

Country	G5 Benchma	rk (max: 100)
Country	2021	2023
Afghanistan	14.35	19.91
Australia	78.24	80.71
Bangladesh	39.51	45.99
Bhutan	42.44	44.29
Brunei Darussalam	48.92	63.58
Cambodia	39.04	59.72
China	63.43	71.45
Fiji	39.51	39.51
Hong Kong, China	58.18	58.18

Table 20: G5 Benchmark - Asia and the Pacific region,¹³ 2021 and 2023

¹³ The Democratic People's Republic of Korea was excluded due to insufficient observations. Hong Kong, Special Administrative Region of China is included here as an economy.

Table 20: G5 Benchmark - Asia and the Pacific region, 2021 and 2023 (continued)

	G5 Benchmark (max: 100)				
Country	2021	2023			
India	79.17	81.94			
Indonesia	62.81	72.69			
Iran (Islamic Republic of)	46.60	53.70			
Japan	74.54	72.69			
Kiribati	29.32	29.32			
Korea (Rep. of)	82.87	82.87			
Lao P.D.R.	41.98	42.90			
Malaysia	64.66	82.87			
Maldives	25.15	27.01			
Marshall Islands	19.44	22.84			
Micronesia	30.86	31.79			
Mongolia	51.08	57.87			
Myanmar	7.41	35.03			
Nauru	9.88	12.65			
Nepal (Republic of)	11.42	14.20			
New Zealand	76.70	81.33			
Pakistan	67.44	66.98			
Papua New Guinea	27.62	31.33			
Philippines	67.13	81.48			
Samoa	30.56	35.80			
Singapore	81.94	86.42			
Solomon Islands	21.30	23.15			
Sri Lanka	58.80	64.81			
Thailand	70.22	71.14			
Timor-Leste	21.91	27.16			
Tonga	13.58	16.36			
Tuvalu	0.46	0.46			
Vanuatu	25.31	41.20			
Viet Nam	42.75	45.52			
Asia and the Pacific region averages	43.86	49.39			

Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023

When examined by pillar, the main improvements have been made for Pillar III, where the regional average reaches 14.30 in 2023, up from 11.96 in the 2021 edition (Table 21). Malaysia and Singapore scored highest for Pillars I, II and IV, while India and the Philippines lead the way for Pillar III.

Country	la [.] gove	tional regu- tory rnance : 29.63)	Pillar II: Policy design principles in the digital arena (max: 18.52)		Pillar III: Digital development tool- box (max: 29.63)		development tool- economy polic box agenda		y policy nda
	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023	
Afghanistan	5.56	7.41	4.63	5.56	3.24	5.09	0.93	1.85	
Australia	25.00	25.00	15.74	15.74	21.14	22.99	16.36	16.98	
Bangladesh	10.19	12.96	8.33	10.19	14.20	16.05	6.79	6.79	
Bhutan	16.67	16.67	10.19	10.19	7.41	8.49	8.18	8.95	
Brunei Darussalam	23.15	23.15	7.41	8.33	8.80	19.44	9.57	12.65	
Cambodia	19.44	20.37	4.63	13.89	7.72	14.35	7.25	11.11	
China	21.30	23.15	7.41	8.33	19.91	22.69	14.81	17.28	
Fiji	17.59	17.59	6.48	6.48	11.11	11.11	4.32	4.32	
Hong Kong, China	21.30	21.30	12.96	12.96	10.49	10.49	13.43	13.43	
India	21.30	22.22	12.04	13.89	26.39	26.39	19.44	19.44	
Indonesia	19.44	21.30	14.81	14.81	17.75	22.69	10.80	13.89	
Iran (Islamic Republic of)	11.11	14.81	12.04	12.04	15.12	18.06	8.33	8.80	
Japan	24.07	24.07	15.74	15.74	20.22	20.22	14.51	12.65	
Kiribati	16.67	16.67	1.85	1.85	7.41	7.41	3.40	3.40	
Korea (Rep. of)	25.00	25.00	15.74	15.74	24.54	24.54	17.59	17.59	
Lao P.D.R.	19.44	19.44	6.48	6.48	7.41	8.33	8.64	8.64	
Malaysia	20.37	26.85	12.96	14.81	14.66	21.45	16.67	19.75	
Maldives	12.04	12.04	2.78	3.70	6.94	6.94	3.40	4.32	
Marshall Islands	8.33	8.33	3.70	6.48	5.56	5.56	1.85	2.47	
Micronesia	16.67	16.67	6.48	6.48	5.86	5.86	1.85	2.78	
Mongolia	12.96	15.74	9.26	10.19	18.67	21.14	10.19	10.80	

Table 21: G5 Benchmark by pillar - Asia and the Pacific region,¹⁴ 2021 and 2023

¹⁴ The Democratic People's Republic of Korea was excluded due to insufficient observations. Hong Kong, Special Administrative Region of China is included here as an economy.

Country	lat gove	ational regu- tory Pillar II: Policy Pillar III: Digital Pillar IV: Digital design principles in development tool- the digital arena box agenda :: 29.63) (max: 18.52) (max: 29.63) (max: 22.23)		design principles in the digital arena		development tool- box		ny policy enda
	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023
Myanmar	0.93	12.96	0.93	3.70	0.93	8.80	4.63	9.57
Nauru	0.93	0.93	1.85	2.78	6.48	8.33	0.62	0.62
Nepal (Republic of)	0.00	0.00	4.63	4.63	3.09	5.86	3.70	3.70
New Zealand	17.59	20.37	16.67	17.59	25.15	26.08	17.28	17.28
Pakistan	14.81	14.81	12.96	12.96	22.07	22.53	17.59	16.67
Papua New Guinea	8.33	8.33	8.33	9.26	6.02	6.02	4.94	7.72
Philippines	21.30	23.15	13.89	13.89	17.13	25.62	14.81	18.83
Samoa	12.04	12.04	8.33	8.33	6.48	9.88	3.70	5.56
Singapore	25.93	25.93	14.81	14.81	22.38	24.38	18.83	21.30
Solomon Islands	7.41	7.41	7.41	7.41	5.56	5.56	0.93	2.78
Sri Lanka	12.96	16.67	10.19	11.11	22.69	24.07	12.96	12.96
Thailand	19.44	19.44	13.89	13.89	18.06	18.98	18.83	18.83
Timor-Leste	8.33	8.33	9.26	10.19	2.78	5.56	1.54	3.09
Tonga	2.78	2.78	4.63	5.56	3.70	5.56	2.47	2.47
Tuvalu	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.46	0.46	0.00	0.00
Vanuatu	11.11	14.81	7.41	7.41	2.78	12.19	4.01	6.79
Viet Nam	11.11	12.96	11.11	11.11	14.35	14.35	6.17	7.10
Asia and the Pacific region aver- ages	14.28	15.57	8.89	9.70	11.96	14.30	8.72	9.82

Table 21: G5 Benchmark by pillar - Asia and the Pacific region, 2021 and 2023 (continued)

Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023

3.2.5 Commonwealth of Independent States region

None of the countries in the Commonwealth of Independent States (CIS) region reached the Leading threshold in the 2023 edition of the G5 Benchmark, while only Armenia and the Russian Federation, with scores of 63.89 and 64.04, respectively, scored at the Advanced level. Both those countries improved their score considerably in the 2023 edition (Table 22). The remaining

countries in the region placed within the Transitional category, except Turkmenistan, which scored as Limited.

Country	G5 Benchmark (max: 100)					
Country	2021	2023				
Armenia	56.33	63.89				
Azerbaijan	41.67	45.06				
Belarus	26.23	35.80				
Kazakhstan	45.06	45.99				
Kyrgyzstan	46.30	49.07				
Russian Federation	58.49	64.04				
Tajikistan	30.25	31.17				
Turkmenistan	22.22	22.22				
Uzbekistan	17.90	41.98				
CIS region averages	38.27	44.36				

Table 22: G5 Benchmark - CIS region, 2021 and 2023

Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023

For Pillar I, Armenia scored highest in the region with 22.22 out of 29.63. The Russian Federation leads the way for the remaining pillars, albeit jointly with Kyrgyzstan for Pillar IV (Table 23). For all four pillars, the regional averages remain far off the maximum scores, highlighting the region's need to accelerate institutional and policy reforms in all areas.

Table 23: G5 Benchmark by pillar - CIS region, 2021 and 2023

Country	Pillar I: Na regulat governa (max: 29	ory ince	Pillar II: design ciples digital (max:	n prin- in the arena	devel too	Pillar III: Digital development toolbox (max: 29.63)		r IV: Digital omy policy agenda ax: 22.22)
	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023
Armenia	22.22	22.22	13.89	13.89	12.81	16.98	7.41	10.80
Azerbaijan	12.96	15.74	6.48	6.48	14.20	14.20	8.02	8.64
Belarus	3.70	7.41	6.48	7.41	9.57	13.89	6.48	7.10
Kazakhstan	7.41	8.33	12.04	12.04	14.81	14.81	10.80	10.80
Kyrgyzstan	12.04	13.89	12.04	12.04	9.57	9.57	12.65	13.58
Russian Federation	10.19	12.04	12.96	14.81	21.76	23.61	13.58	13.58
Tajikistan	9.26	9.26	7.41	7.41	7.10	8.02	6.48	6.48
Turkmenistan	5.56	5.56	0.93	0.93	6.48	6.48	9.26	9.26
Uzbekistan	0.93	9.26	3.70	11.11	9.26	15.74	4.01	5.86

Country	Pillar I: Na regulat governa (max: 29	ory ince	Pillar II: design ciples digital	prin- in the arena	devel too	ll: Digital opment olbox : 29.63)	econ	r IV: Digital omy policy agenda ax: 22.22)
	2021	2023	(max: ⁻ 2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023
CIS region averages	9.36	11.52	8.44	9.57	11.73	13.70	8.74	9.57

Table 23: G5 Benchmark by pillar - CIS region, 2021 and 2023 (continued)

Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023

3.2.6 Europe region

Europe is the region with the highest proportion of countries scoring at a Leading or Advanced level in the 2023 edition of the G5 Benchmark: 35 out of 45 countries. As a result, the regional average has increased to 69.45 in 2023 from 65.35 in 2021. The country with the highest score is Germany, which has also made significant progress since 2021. Beyond Germany, the other countries scoring as Leading are Austria, Estonia, Finland, Netherlands (Kingdom of the), Norway, Portugal, and the United Kingdom (Table 24).

Country	G5 Benchma	rk (max: 100)
Country	2021	2023
Albania	65.28	69.29
Andorra	30.25	37.35
Austria	73.77	80.86
Belgium	69.60	74.23
Bosnia and Herzegovina	39.35	41.67
Bulgaria	53.09	58.33
Croatia	72.69	72.69
Cyprus	58.18	68.52
Czech Republic	72.84	77.47
Denmark	76.23	77.16
Estonia	79.17	80.09
Finland	82.72	86.42
France	76.70	79.48
Georgia	42.59	50.93
Germany	85.80	90.43
Greece	70.68	74.07

Table 24: G5 Benchmark - Europe region,¹⁵ 2021 and 2023

¹⁵ The Vatican was excluded due to insufficient observations.

Iceland62.81Ireland71.76Israel74.38Italy76.85Latvia66.51Liechtenstein49.38Lithuania73.61Luxembourg70.37Malta69.91Moldova55.09Monaco34.41Northenegro60.34North Macedonia52.78Norway74.07Poland67.75San Marino23.15Sarbia65.74Slovakia65.74Slovakia72.07Syneden71.91Sweden71.91Turkey62.50Urkania71.91	5 Benchmark (max: 100)	G5 B	C
Iceland 62.81 Iceland 62.81 Ireland 71.76 Israel 74.38 Italy 76.85 Latvia 66.51 Liechtenstein 49.38 Lithuania 73.61 Luxembourg 70.37 Malta 69.91 Moldova 55.09 Monaco 34.41 Montenegro 60.34 North Macedonia 52.78 Norway 74.07 Poland 67.75 Portugal 77.78 San Marino 23.15 Sovakia 65.74 Slovakia 67.90 Slovakia 67.90 Slovakia 67.90 Slovakia 67.91 Slovakia 67.92 Slovakia 67.93 Spain 72.07 Spain 75.93 Sweden 71.91 Switzerland 74.07 Turkey 62.50	2023	2021	Country
Ireland 71.76 Israel 74.38 Italy 76.85 Latvia 66.51 Lichtenstein 49.38 Lithuania 73.61 Lixembourg 70.37 Malta 69.91 Moldova 55.09 Monaco 34.41 Montenegro 60.34 North Macedonia 52.78 North Macedonia 52.78 Norway 74.07 Poland 67.75 Portugal 77.78 Romania 64.35 Sar Marino 23.15 Sarbia 65.74 Slovakia 65.74 Slovakia 67.90 Slovakia 65.74 Slovakia 65.74 Slovakia 72.07 Spain 75.93 Sweden 71.91 Switzerland 74.07 Turkey 62.50	74.23	70.22	Hungary
Israel 74.38 Italy 76.85 Latvia 66.51 Liechtenstein 49.38 Lithuania 73.61 Luxembourg 70.37 Malta 69.91 Moldova 55.09 Monaco 34.41 Nortenegro 60.34 North Macedonia 52.78 Norway 74.07 Poland 67.75 Romania 64.35 Sar Marino 23.15 Slovakia 65.74 Slovakia 67.90 Svitzerland 72.07 Turkey 62.50 Littage 62.50 Strain 62.50	63.43	62.81	Iceland
Italy 76.85 Latvia 66.51 Liechtenstein 49.38 Lithuania 73.61 Luxembourg 70.37 Malta 69.91 Moldova 55.09 Monaco 34.41 Montenegro 60.34 North Macedonia 52.78 Norway 74.07 Poland 67.75 San Marino 23.15 Sarbia 65.79 Slovakia 67.75 Sorbia 67.75 Sorbia 67.75 Sorbia 67.75 Sorbia 67.79 Slovakia 67.90 Slovakia 67.90 Slovakia 67.90 Slovakia 67.91 Switzerland 75.93 Switzerland 74.07 Turkey 62.50	77.62	71.76	Ireland
Latvia 66.51 Liechtenstein 49.38 Lithuania 73.61 Luxembourg 70.37 Malta 69.91 Moldova 55.09 Monaco 34.41 Montenegro 60.34 North Macedonia 52.78 North Macedonia 52.78 Poland 67.75 Portugal 77.78 Romania 64.35 San Marino 23.15 Slovakia 67.90 Slovakia 67.90 Spain 75.93 Switzerland 74.07 Turkey 64.35 Latvia 67.90 Slovakia 67.90 Switzerland 74.07 Yator 74.07	75.46	74.38	Israel
Liechtenstein 49.38 Lithuania 73.61 Liuxembourg 70.37 Malta 69.91 Moldova 55.09 Monaco 34.41 Montenegro 60.34 North Macedonia 52.78 North Macedonia 52.78 Poland 67.75 Portugal 77.78 San Marino 23.15 Slovakia 65.74 Slovakia 67.75 Spain 72.07 Spain 75.93 Switzerland 71.91 Littraky 62.50 Ukraine 62.50	76.85	76.85	Italy
Lithuania 73.61 Luxembourg 70.37 Malta 69.91 Moldova 55.09 Monaco 34.41 Montenegro 60.34 Notherlands (Kingdom of the) 80.86 North Macedonia 52.78 Norway 74.07 Poland 67.75 Romania 64.35 San Marino 23.15 Slovakia 67.90 Slovakia 67.91 Slovakia 67.92 Svitzerland 72.07 Turkey 64.35 Switzerland 72.07	71.91	66.51	Latvia
Luxembourg70.37Malta69.91Moldova55.09Monaco34.41Montenegro60.34Netherlands (Kingdom of the)80.86North Macedonia52.78Norway74.07Poland67.75Portugal77.78San Marino23.15Serbia65.74Slovakia67.90Slovakia77.93Sweden71.91Switzerland74.07Turkey62.50Ukraine42.28	53.09	49.38	Liechtenstein
Malta69.91Moldova55.09Monaco34.41Montenegro60.34Netherlands (Kingdom of the)80.86North Macedonia52.78Norway74.07Poland67.75Portugal77.78Romania64.35San Marino23.15Slovakia65.74Slovakia67.90Slovakia72.07Spain75.93Sweden71.91Switzerland74.07Ukraine62.50	78.70	73.61	Lithuania
Moldova55.09Monaco34.41Montenegro60.34Netherlands (Kingdom of the)80.86North Macedonia52.78Norway74.07Poland67.75Portugal77.78Romania64.35San Marino23.15Serbia65.74Slovakia77.93Spain75.93Sweden71.91Switzerland74.07Ukraine62.50	77.78	70.37	Luxembourg
Monaco 34.41 Montenegro 60.34 Netherlands (Kingdom of the) 80.86 North Macedonia 52.78 Norway 74.07 Poland 67.75 Portugal 77.78 Romania 64.35 San Marino 23.15 Slovakia 65.74 Slovakia 67.90 Systema 72.07 Spain 75.93 Switzerland 74.07 Ukraine 62.50	73.92	69.91	Malta
Montenegro60.34Netherlands (Kingdom of the)80.86North Macedonia52.78Norway74.07Poland67.75Portugal77.78Romania64.35San Marino23.15Slovakia65.74Slovakia67.90Spain75.93Switzerland74.07Turkey62.50Ukraine42.28	59.10	55.09	Moldova
North Macedonia80.86North Macedonia52.78Norway74.07Poland67.75Portugal77.78Romania64.35San Marino23.15Serbia65.74Slovakia67.90Slovakia77.93Spain75.93Sweden71.91Switzerland74.07Turkey62.50Ukraine42.28	34.41	34.41	Monaco
North Macedonia52.78Norway74.07Poland67.75Portugal77.78Romania64.35San Marino23.15Serbia65.74Slovakia67.90Slovenia72.07Spain75.93Sweden71.91Switzerland74.07Turkey62.50Ukraine42.28	67.13	60.34	Montenegro
Norway 74.07 Poland 67.75 Portugal 77.78 Romania 64.35 San Marino 23.15 Serbia 65.74 Slovakia 67.90 Slovakia 77.78 Sysain 77.78 Sweden 77.78 Switzerland 71.91 Ukraine 62.50	82.72	80.86	Netherlands (Kingdom of the)
Poland 67.75 Portugal 77.78 Romania 64.35 San Marino 23.15 Serbia 65.74 Slovakia 67.90 Slovenia 77.78 System 77.78 Sweden 71.91 Switzerland 74.07 Turkey 62.50 Ukraine 42.28	57.10	52.78	North Macedonia
Portugal 777.78 Romania 64.35 San Marino 23.15 Serbia 65.74 Slovakia 65.74 Slovenia 72.07 Spain 75.93 Sweden 71.91 Switzerland 74.07 Turkey 62.50	80.71	74.07	Norway
Romania64.35Romania64.35San Marino23.15Serbia65.74Slovakia67.90Slovenia72.07Spain75.93Sweden71.91Switzerland74.07Turkey62.50Ukraine42.28	73.61	67.75	Poland
San Marino 23.15 Serbia 23.15 Serbia 65.74 Slovakia 67.90 Slovenia 72.07 Spain 75.93 Sweden 71.91 Switzerland 74.07 Turkey 62.50	81.48	77.78	Portugal
Serbia 65.74 Slovakia 65.74 Slovakia 72.07 Spain 75.93 Sweden 71.91 Switzerland 74.07 Turkey 62.50	68.98	64.35	Romania
Slovakia 67.90 Slovenia 67.90 Spain 72.07 Sweden 75.93 Sweden 71.91 Switzerland 74.07 Turkey 62.50	25.00	23.15	San Marino
Slovenia 72.07 Spain 75.93 Sweden 71.91 Switzerland 74.07 Turkey 62.50 Ukraine 42.28	69.75	65.74	Serbia
Spain75.93Sweden71.91Switzerland74.07Turkey62.50Ukraine42.28	73.92	67.90	Slovakia
Sweden 71.91 Switzerland 74.07 Turkey 62.50 Ukraine 42.28	78.55	72.07	Slovenia
Switzerland 74.07 Turkey 62.50 Ukraine 42.28	79.94	75.93	Spain
Turkey62.50Ukraine42.28	78.09	71.91	Sweden
Ukraine 42.28	77.78	74.07	Switzerland
	66.82	62.50	Turkey
United Kingdom 83.02	45.06	42.28	Ukraine
	83.02	83.02	United Kingdom
Europe region averages 65.35	69.45	65.35	Europe region averages

Table 24: G5 Benchmark - Europe region, 2021 and 2023 (continued)

Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023

Breaking down the region by pillar, the United Kingdom scored highest for Pillar I with 26.85 out of 29.63. For Pillar II, the lead is shared by Estonia, Denmark and Germany with a score of 17.59 out of 18.52. For Pillar III, Germany at 29.01 almost scores the maximum and achieves significant improvement from the previous edition. Finally, Denmark leads the way for Pillar IV, which highlights the advances made by the country in digital economy policy agenda (Table 25).

Country	Nation lat gover	Pillar I: National regu- latory governance (max: 29.63) Pillar II: Policy de principles in the tal arena (max: 18.52)		in the digi- rena	ta develo	pment box	Pillar IV: Digi- tal economy policy agenda (max: 22.22)	
	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023
Albania	25.93	25.93	11.11	11.11	17.28	18.67	10.96	13.58
Andorra	7.41	9.26	2.78	7.41	11.11	11.11	8.95	9.57
Austria	22.22	23.15	15.74	15.74	17.90	23.46	17.90	18.52
Belgium	15.74	15.74	15.74	15.74	22.22	23.77	15.90	18.98
Bosnia and Herzegovina	12.96	14.81	11.11	11.11	10.65	12.04	4.63	3.70
Bulgaria	10.19	11.11	14.81	14.81	12.96	16.67	15.12	15.74
Croatia	20.37	20.37	14.81	14.81	21.60	21.60	15.90	15.90
Cyprus	15.74	19.44	13.89	13.89	15.74	20.99	12.81	14.20
Czech Republic	21.30	21.30	14.81	16.67	20.37	23.15	16.36	16.36
Denmark	17.59	17.59	16.67	17.59	21.91	21.91	20.06	20.06
Estonia	20.37	21.30	17.59	17.59	23.15	23.15	18.06	18.06
Finland	24.07	25.93	13.89	14.81	25.62	26.54	19.14	19.14
France	16.67	17.59	15.74	15.74	25.15	27.01	19.14	19.14
Georgia	14.81	16.67	12.96	12.96	7.41	12.04	7.41	9.26
Germany	25.00	25.00	17.59	17.59	24.38	29.01	18.83	18.83
Greece	20.37	20.37	14.81	15.74	17.59	20.06	17.90	17.90
Hungary	23.15	24.07	13.89	14.81	20.37	21.76	12.81	13.58
Iceland	15.74	15.74	13.89	13.89	20.22	20.22	12.96	13.58
Ireland	22.22	22.22	12.04	13.89	20.37	23.61	17.13	17.90
Israel	19.44	19.44	15.74	15.74	22.84	23.92	16.36	16.36
Italy	22.22	22.22	16.67	16.67	20.37	20.37	17.59	17.59
Latvia	21.30	22.22	14.81	16.67	17.59	19.44	12.81	13.58
Liechtenstein	15.74	16.67	7.41	7.41	18.21	19.14	8.02	9.88

Table 25: G5 Benchmark by pillar - Europe region,¹⁶ 2021 and 2023

¹⁶ The Vatican was excluded due to insufficient observations.

Country	(max: 29.63)		Pillar II: Po principles tal a (max:	t develo too	ll: Digi- al opment lbox 29.63)	Pillar IV: Digi- tal economy policy agenda (max: 22.22)		
	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023
Lithuania	24.07	24.07	16.67	16.67	17.59	21.91	15.28	16.05
Luxembourg	20.37	22.22	15.74	15.74	15.43	20.99	18.83	18.83
Malta	25.00	25.00	13.89	16.67	17.59	19.91	13.43	12.35
Moldova	17.59	20.37	13.89	13.89	14.81	16.05	8.80	8.80
Monaco	14.81	14.81	6.48	6.48	6.94	6.94	6.17	6.17
Montenegro	20.37	23.15	12.96	12.96	18.83	22.07	8.18	8.95
Netherlands (Kingdom of the)	25.93	25.93	14.81	16.67	22.22	22.22	17.90	17.90
North Macedonia	22.22	22.22	12.96	13.89	10.19	12.96	7.41	8.02
Norway	24.07	24.07	15.74	16.67	18.52	22.38	15.74	17.59
Poland	21.30	21.30	13.89	15.74	19.75	22.99	12.81	13.58
Portugal	24.07	25.93	15.74	15.74	22.53	24.38	15.43	15.43
Romania	19.44	20.37	15.74	15.74	15.74	18.06	13.43	14.81
San Marino	0.00	1.85	7.41	7.41	10.19	10.19	5.56	5.56
Serbia	19.44	19.44	13.89	14.81	20.83	23.15	11.57	12.35
Slovakia	18.52	19.44	13.89	14.81	20.06	24.23	15.43	15.43
Slovenia	23.15	23.15	13.89	16.67	20.68	25.46	14.35	13.27
Spain	20.37	23.15	15.74	15.74	23.15	23.77	16.67	17.28
Sweden	19.44	19.44	14.81	16.67	22.22	25.93	15.43	16.05
Switzerland	20.37	20.37	14.81	14.81	22.22	25.93	16.67	16.67
Turkey	17.59	19.44	12.04	12.04	20.99	22.99	11.88	12.35
Ukraine	9.26	9.26	13.89	13.89	10.19	12.96	8.95	8.95
United Kingdom	26.85	26.85	16.67	16.67	22.22	22.22	17.28	17.28
Europe region averages	19.22	20.00	13.87	14.51	18.40	20.61	13.86	14.33

Table 25: G5 Benchmark by pillar - Europe region, 2021 and 2023 (continued)

Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023

3.3 Groups of vulnerable countries

Using the definitions of the United Nations, the analysis below focuses on least developed countries (LDCs), landlocked developing countries (LLDCs) and small island developing States (SIDS). While scoring much lower averages than the world leaders, it is encouraging that the 2023 edition of the G5 Benchmark recorded significant increases in scores since 2021. Among these groups, LLDCs clearly emerge as having made most progress in adopting good institutional and regulatory practices (see Table 26).

Table 26: G5 Benchmark - Averages for groups of vulnerable countries, 2021 and 2023

	G5 Benchma	% Change	
Group of vulnerable countries	2021	2023	% Change
LDCs	30.97	36.70	18.50 %
LLDCs	38.95	43.93	12.79%
SIDS	30.84	34.19	10.84%

Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023

Analysis by pillar provides evidence that the groups of vulnerable countries lag behind in all main areas. Again, LLDCs as a group appear to have a better overall state of enabling policy, legal and governance environment for digital transformation compared to the other groups, in all fields (Table 27).

Table 27: G5 Benchmark - Averages by pillar for groups of vulnerable countries

Group of vulnerable countries	regi gove	National ulatory ernance : 29.63)	design p the dig	I: Policy rinciples in ital arena : 18.52)	developm	l: Digital ent toolbox 29.63)	Pillar IV: I economy agen (max: 22	policy da
	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023
LDCs	11.25	13.22	6.38	7.29	8.07	9.84	5.26	6.35
LLDCs	13.17	15.08	8.25	8.78	10.44	12.20	7.10	7.88
SIDS	11.63	12.29	6.97	7.59	7.03	8.42	5.21	5.89

Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023

3.3.1 Least developed countries

Analysis of LDCs point to a wide variance across the group. Benin appears as the overall leader, followed by Rwanda, the only countries in this group classified as Advanced based on their G5 Benchmark scores. There are still 19 countries in this group that score in the Limited category, pointing to the need for urgent policy actions in all areas (Table 28).

Table 28: G5 Benchmark - LDCs, 2021 and 2023

	G5 Benchmark (max: 100)				
Country	2021	2023			
Afghanistan	14.35	19.91			
Angola	18.36	27.62			
Bangladesh	39.51	45.99			
Benin	60.34	67.59			
Bhutan	42.44	44.29			
Burkina Faso	40.74	48.77			
Burundi	18.36	26.70			
Cambodia	39.04	59.72			
Central African Rep.	14.51	26.54			
Chad	31.64	41.36			
Comoros	26.85	30.56			
Dem. Rep. of the Congo	35.03	41.20			
Djibouti	22.22	23.15			
Eritrea	8.33	8.33			
Ethiopia	46.91	50.62			
Gambia	37.50	41.36			
Guinea	30.09	33.80			
Guinea-Bissau	24.07	26.85			
Haiti	35.19	39.51			
Kiribati	29.32	29.32			
Lao P.D.R.	41.98	42.90			
Lesotho	27.01	28.86			
Liberia	40.90	41.82			
Madagascar	32.56	35.34			
Malawi	51.23	59.57			
Mali	41.36	44.91			
Mauritania	36.88	44.29			
Mozambique	16.67	22.22			
Myanmar	7.41	35.03			
Nepal (Republic of)	11.42	14.20			

	G5 Benchmark	(max: 100)
Country	2021	2023
Niger	39.20	40.59
Rwanda	58.64	63.58
Sao Tome and Principe	22.53	27.62
Senegal	45.37	50.00
Sierra Leone	23.46	38.27
Solomon Islands	21.30	23.15
Somalia	22.22	22.22
South Sudan	21.60	21.60
Sudan	30.56	59.10
Tanzania	44.75	55.25
Timor-Leste	21.91	27.16
Тодо	41.98	43.83
Tuvalu	0.46	0.46
Uganda	54.63	55.56
Yemen	8.33	8.33
Zambia	45.37	49.07
LDC group averages	30.97	36.70

Table 28: G5 Benchmark - LDCs, 2021 and 2023 (continued)

Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023

Malawi tops the list for Pillar I with a score of 25 out of 29.63, while Cambodia, Rwanda and Tanzania lead the way for Pillar II with 13.89 out of 18.52, followed closely by Benin. Rwanda scores highest for Pillar III, while Senegal does so for Pillar IV (Table 29).

Country	Pillar I: National regu- latory governance (max: 29.63)		design p in the ar	l: Policy principles digital ena 18.52)	develo too	: Digital opment lbox 29.63)	econor ag	V: Digital my policy enda : 22.22)
	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023
Afghanistan	5.56	7.41	4.63	5.56	3.24	5.09	0.93	1.85
Angola	3.70	11.11	5.56	7.41	5.40	5.40	3.70	3.70
Bangladesh	10.19	12.96	8.33	10.19	14.20	16.05	6.79	6.79
Benin	20.37	22.22	12.96	13.43	17.44	20.37	9.57	11.57
Bhutan	16.67	16.67	10.19	10.19	7.41	8.49	8.18	8.95

Table 29: G5 Benchmark by pillar - LDCs, 2021 and 2023

Country	lat gover	Pillar I: National regu- latory governance (max: 29.63)		Pillar II: Policy design principles in the digital arena (max: 18.52) Pillar III: Digital development toolbox (max: 29.63)		opment Ibox	econor ago	/: Digital ny policy enda : 22.22)
	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023
Burkina Faso	11.11	12.96	9.26	10.19	13.27	17.59	7.10	8.02
Burundi	6.48	10.19	1.85	1.85	5.09	8.80	4.94	5.86
Cambodia	19.44	20.37	4.63	13.89	7.72	14.35	7.25	11.11
Central African Rep.	4.63	12.04	1.85	3.70	4.63	4.63	3.40	6.17
Chad	14.81	21.30	2.78	3.24	10.03	11.88	4.01	4.94
Comoros	11.11	12.04	6.48	6.48	5.56	8.33	3.70	3.70
Dem. Rep. of the Congo	16.67	19.44	7.41	7.41	5.09	7.87	5.86	6.48
Djibouti	10.19	11.11	2.78	2.78	3.24	3.24	6.02	6.02
Eritrea	5.56	5.56	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2.78	2.78
Ethiopia	15.74	19.44	8.33	8.33	12.35	12.35	10.49	10.49
Gambia	22.22	22.22	0.93	2.78	6.94	8.33	7.41	8.02
Guinea	13.89	13.89	3.70	5.56	7.41	7.87	5.09	6.48
Guinea-Bissau	12.04	14.81	6.48	6.48	2.78	2.78	2.78	2.78
Haiti	19.44	22.22	6.48	6.48	5.56	6.48	3.70	4.32
Kiribati	16.67	16.67	1.85	1.85	7.41	7.41	3.40	3.40
Lao P.D.R.	19.44	19.44	6.48	6.48	7.41	8.33	8.64	8.64
Lesotho	10.19	11.11	2.78	2.78	7.41	7.41	6.64	7.56
Liberia	13.89	13.89	8.33	8.33	12.81	13.73	5.86	5.86
Madagascar	11.11	12.96	7.41	7.41	9.10	10.03	4.94	4.94
Malawi	24.07	25.00	9.26	10.19	11.11	16.67	6.79	7.72
Mali	16.67	17.59	7.41	8.33	11.57	12.50	5.71	6.48
Mauritania	12.96	14.81	5.56	6.48	13.89	15.28	4.48	7.72
Mozambique	3.70	3.70	7.41	8.33	2.78	5.56	2.78	4.63
Myanmar	0.93	12.96	0.93	3.70	0.93	8.80	4.63	9.57
Nepal (Republic of)	0.00	0.00	4.63	4.63	3.09	5.86	3.70	3.70
Niger	12.96	12.96	9.26	9.26	10.80	12.19	6.17	6.17
Rwanda	16.67	18.52	13.89	13.89	20.68	22.53	7.41	8.64

Table 29: G5 Benchmark by pillar - LDCs, 2021 and 2023 (continued)

		· 7 1· · ·							
Country	(max:	ory nance 29.63)	design p in the ar (max:	: Policy principles digital ena 18.52)	Pillar III: Digital development toolbox (max: 29.63)		econoi ag (max	V: Digital my policy enda : 22.22)	
	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023	
Sao Tome and Principe	5.56	8.33	5.56	7.41	7.41	7.41	4.01	4.48	
Senegal	8.33	8.33	6.48	7.41	16.67	19.44	13.89	14.81	
Sierra Leone	8.33	16.67	6.48	9.26	6.48	8.33	2.16	4.01	
Solomon Islands	7.41	7.41	7.41	7.41	5.56	5.56	0.93	2.78	
Somalia	7.41	7.41	7.41	7.41	4.32	4.32	3.09	3.09	
South Sudan	4.63	4.63	8.33	8.33	5.56	5.56	3.09	3.09	
Sudan	10.19	21.30	4.63	10.19	10.49	16.51	5.25	11.11	
Tanzania	14.81	14.81	12.96	13.89	11.42	16.67	5.56	9.88	
Timor-Leste	8.33	8.33	9.26	10.19	2.78	5.56	1.54	3.09	
Тодо	8.33	8.33	12.04	12.04	14.81	14.81	6.79	8.64	
Tuvalu	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.46	0.46	0.00	0.00	
Uganda	20.37	20.37	8.33	9.26	12.96	12.96	12.96	12.96	
Yemen	0.00	0.00	3.70	3.70	2.78	2.78	1.85	1.85	
Zambia	14.81	14.81	11.11	11.11	13.27	16.05	6.17	7.10	
LDC group aver- ages	11.25	13.22	6.38	7.29	8.07	9.84	5.26	6.35	

Table 29: G5 Benchmark by pillar - LDCs, 2021 and 2023 (continued)

Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023

3.3.2 Landlocked developing countries

Analysis of LLDCs shows Armenia and Rwanda leading the way as the only countries scoring as Advanced in this group. On the other hand, there are still seven countries in this group that score as Limited based on their G5 Benchmark score, pointing to the need for urgent policy actions in these countries (Table 30).

Table 30: G5 Benchmark - LLDCs, 2021 and 2023

Country	G5 Benchmark (max: 100)					
Country	2021	2023				
Afghanistan	14.35	19.91				
Armenia	56.33	63.89				
Azerbaijan	41.67	45.06				

Table 30: G5 Benchmark - LLDCs, 2021 and 2023 (continued)

	G5 Benchmark (max: 100)				
Country	2021	2023			
Bhutan	42.44	44.29			
Bolivia (Plurinational State of)	42.90	49.69			
Botswana	51.70	55.09			
Burkina Faso	40.74	48.77			
Burundi	18.36	26.70			
Central African Rep.	14.51	26.54			
Chad	31.64	41.36			
Eswatini	45.22	48.92			
Ethiopia	46.91	50.62			
Kazakhstan	45.06	45.99			
Kyrgyzstan	46.30	49.07			
Lao P.D.R.	41.98	42.90			
Lesotho	27.01	28.86			
Malawi	51.23	59.57			
Mali	41.36	44.91			
Mongolia	51.08	57.87			
Nepal (Republic of)	11.42	14.20			
Niger	39.20	40.59			
North Macedonia	52.78	57.10			
Paraguay	38.58	42.75			
Moldova	55.09	59.10			
Rwanda	58.64	63.58			
South Sudan	21.60	21.60			
Tajikistan	30.25	31.17			
Turkmenistan	22.22	22.22			
Uganda	54.63	55.56			
Uzbekistan	17.90	41.98			
Zambia	45.37	49.07			
Zimbabwe	47.99	56.94			
LLDC group averages	38.95	43.93			

Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023

By pillar, Malawi scored highest for Pillar I, while North Macedonia and Rwanda did so for Pillar II, with a score of 13.89 out of 18.52, followed closely by Benin. Rwanda leads the way again for Pillar III and Kyrgyzstan got the highest score for Pillar IV (Table 31).

Country	regulatory desig governance ciple Country (max: 29.63) digita		Pillar II: desigr ciples digital (max:	in the arena	Pillar III: Digital devel- opment toolbox (max: 29.63)		Pillar IV: Digital economy policy agenda (max: 22.22)	
	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023
Afghanistan	5.56	7.41	4.63	5.56	3.24	5.09	0.93	1.85
Armenia	22.22	22.22	13.89	13.89	12.81	16.98	7.41	10.80
Azerbaijan	12.96	15.74	6.48	6.48	14.20	14.20	8.02	8.64
Bhutan	16.67	16.67	10.19	10.19	7.41	8.49	8.18	8.95
Bolivia (Plurinational State of)	16.67	17.59	14.81	14.81	2.78	6.17	8.64	11.11
Botswana	22.22	24.07	8.33	8.33	10.96	11.88	10.19	10.80
Burkina Faso	11.11	12.96	9.26	10.19	13.27	17.59	7.10	8.02
Burundi	6.48	10.19	1.85	1.85	5.09	8.80	4.94	5.86
Central African Rep.	4.63	12.04	1.85	3.70	4.63	4.63	3.40	6.17
Chad	14.81	21.30	2.78	3.24	10.03	11.88	4.01	4.94
Eswatini	20.37	22.22	6.48	6.48	12.81	14.66	5.56	5.56
Ethiopia	15.74	19.44	8.33	8.33	12.35	12.35	10.49	10.49
Kazakhstan	7.41	8.33	12.04	12.04	14.81	14.81	10.80	10.80
Kyrgyzstan	12.04	13.89	12.04	12.04	9.57	9.57	12.65	13.58
Lao P.D.R.	19.44	19.44	6.48	6.48	7.41	8.33	8.64	8.64
Lesotho	10.19	11.11	2.78	2.78	7.41	7.41	6.64	7.56
Malawi	24.07	25.00	9.26	10.19	11.11	16.67	6.79	7.72
Mali	16.67	17.59	7.41	8.33	11.57	12.50	5.71	6.48
Mongolia	12.96	15.74	9.26	10.19	18.67	21.14	10.19	10.80
Nepal (Republic of)	0.00	0.00	4.63	4.63	3.09	5.86	3.70	3.70
Niger	12.96	12.96	9.26	9.26	10.80	12.19	6.17	6.17
North Macedonia	22.22	22.22	12.96	13.89	10.19	12.96	7.41	8.02
Paraguay	10.19	11.11	11.11	11.11	11.73	14.04	5.56	6.48
Moldova	17.59	20.37	13.89	13.89	14.81	16.05	8.80	8.80
Rwanda	16.67	18.52	13.89	13.89	20.68	22.53	7.41	8.64

Table 31: G5 Benchmark by pillar - LLDCs, 2021 and 2023

Country	Pillar I: National regulatory governance (max: 29.63)		Pillar II: Policy design prin- ciples in the digital arena (max: 18.52)		Pillar III: Digital devel- opment toolbox (max: 29.63)		Pillar IV: Digital economy policy agenda (max: 22.22)	
	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023
South Sudan	4.63	4.63	8.33	8.33	5.56	5.56	3.09	3.09
Tajikistan	9.26	9.26	7.41	7.41	7.10	8.02	6.48	6.48
Turkmenistan	5.56	5.56	0.93	0.93	6.48	6.48	9.26	9.26
Uganda	20.37	20.37	8.33	9.26	12.96	12.96	12.96	12.96
Uzbekistan	0.93	9.26	3.70	11.11	9.26	15.74	4.01	5.86
Zambia	14.81	14.81	11.11	11.11	13.27	16.05	6.17	7.10
Zimbabwe	13.89	20.37	10.19	11.11	18.06	18.67	5.86	6.79
LLDC group averages	13.17	15.08	8.25	8.78	10.44	12.20	7.10	7.88

Table 31: G5 Benchmark by pillar - LLDCs, 2021 and 2023 (continued)

Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023

3.3.3 Small island developing States

The SIDS group shows significant disparity, with one country passing the Leading threshold (Singapore), while there are still 15 economies within the group that score as Limited based on the G5 Benchmark (Table 32).

Table 32: G5 Benchmark - SIDS, 2021 and 2023

Country	G5 Benchmark	: (max: 100)
Country	2021	2023
Antigua and Barbuda	27.78	30.56
Bahamas	41.82	41.82
Barbados	34.72	36.57
Belize	27.62	31.02
Cabo Verde	43.98	50.00
Comoros	26.85	30.56
Cuba	29.63	36.73
Dominica	31.33	32.25
Dominican Republic	69.44	75.15
Fiji	39.51	39.51
Micronesia	30.86	31.79
Grenada	31.17	31.17

Country	G5 Benchmark (max: 100)					
Country	2021	2023				
Guinea-Bissau	24.07	26.85				
Guyana	40.43	43.21				
Haiti	35.19	39.51				
Jamaica	56.02	56.94				
Kiribati	29.32	29.32				
Maldives	25.15	27.01				
Marshall Islands	19.44	22.84				
Mauritius	56.33	62.81				
Nauru	9.88	12.65				
Papua New Guinea	27.62	31.33				
Saint Kitts and Nevis	10.19	10.19				
Saint Lucia	24.69	27.47				
Saint Vincent and the Grenadines	24.69	26.54				
Samoa	30.56	35.80				
Sao Tome and Principe	22.53	27.62				
Seychelles	14.81	20.37				
Singapore	81.94	86.42				
Solomon Islands	21.30	23.15				
Suriname	12.96	17.59				
Timor-Leste	21.91	27.16				
Tonga	13.58	16.36				
Trinidad and Tobago	47.22	50.77				
Tuvalu	0.46	0.46				
Vanuatu	25.31	41.20				
SIDS group averages	30.84	34.19				

Table 32: G5 Benchmark - SIDS, 2021 and 2023 (continued)

Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023

By pillar, Singapore leads the way in all cases, although its score is equalled by Bahamas and Saint Vincent and the Grenadines for Pillar II (Table 33).

Country	Pillar I: National regulatory governance (max: 29.63)		Pillar II: Policy design prin- ciples in the digital arena (max: 18.52)		Pillar III: Digital development toolbox (max: 29.63)		Pillar IV: Digital economy policy agenda (max: 22.22)	
	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023
Antigua and Barbuda	11.11	11.11	5.56	6.48	5.56	7.41	5.56	5.56
Bahamas	13.89	13.89	12.96	14.81	8.18	8.18	6.79	4.94
Barbados	12.04	13.89	8.33	8.33	6.94	6.94	7.41	7.41
Belize	9.26	9.26	8.33	8.33	2.78	5.56	7.25	7.87
Cabo Verde	16.67	16.67	8.33	9.26	11.57	16.67	7.41	7.41
Comoros	11.11	12.04	6.48	6.48	5.56	8.33	3.70	3.70
Cuba	17.59	20.37	0.00	0.00	6.48	11.11	5.56	5.25
Dominica	11.11	11.11	6.48	7.41	5.56	5.56	8.18	8.18
Dominican Republic	27.78	27.78	12.04	12.96	19.60	22.53	10.03	11.88
Fiji	17.59	17.59	6.48	6.48	11.11	11.11	4.32	4.32
Micronesia	16.67	16.67	6.48	6.48	5.86	5.86	1.85	2.78
Grenada	10.19	10.19	5.56	5.56	7.72	7.72	7.72	7.72
Guinea-Bissau	12.04	14.81	6.48	6.48	2.78	2.78	2.78	2.78
Guyana	19.44	19.44	10.19	11.11	4.63	5.56	6.17	7.10
Haiti	19.44	22.22	6.48	6.48	5.56	6.48	3.70	4.32
Jamaica	20.37	21.30	13.89	13.89	11.11	11.11	10.65	10.65
Kiribati	16.67	16.67	1.85	1.85	7.41	7.41	3.40	3.40
Maldives	12.04	12.04	2.78	3.70	6.94	6.94	3.40	4.32
Marshall Islands	8.33	8.33	3.70	6.48	5.56	5.56	1.85	2.47
Mauritius	20.37	20.37	9.26	10.19	14.35	18.06	12.35	14.20
Nauru	0.93	0.93	1.85	2.78	6.48	8.33	0.62	0.62
Papua New Guinea	8.33	8.33	8.33	9.26	6.02	6.02	4.94	7.72
Saint Kitts and Nevis	0.00	0.00	4.63	4.63	1.85	1.85	3.70	3.70
Saint Lucia	3.70	3.70	4.63	7.41	12.96	12.96	3.40	3.40
Saint Vincent and the Grenadines	4.63	5.56	13.89	14.81	3.70	3.70	2.47	2.47
Samoa	12.04	12.04	8.33	8.33	6.48	9.88	3.70	5.56
Sao Tome and Principe	5.56	8.33	5.56	7.41	7.41	7.41	4.01	4.48
Seychelles	5.56	8.33	2.78	2.78	3.70	4.63	2.78	4.63

Table 33: G5 Benchmark by pillar - SIDS, 2021 and 2023

Country	Pillar I: N regula goveri (max: 2	atory nance	desig ciples digita	: Policy n prin- in the arena 18.52)	Pillar III: Digital development toolbox (max: 29.63)		Pillar IV: Digital economy policy agenda (max: 22.22)	
	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023	2021	2023
Singapore	25.93	25.93	14.81	14.81	22.38	24.38	18.83	21.30
Solomon Islands	7.41	7.41	7.41	7.41	5.56	5.56	0.93	2.78
Suriname	3.70	5.56	5.56	5.56	0.93	1.85	2.78	4.63
Timor-Leste	8.33	8.33	9.26	10.19	2.78	5.56	1.54	3.09
Tonga	2.78	2.78	4.63	5.56	3.70	5.56	2.47	2.47
Trinidad and Tobago	14.81	14.81	10.19	12.04	10.80	11.88	11.42	12.04
Tuvalu	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.46	0.46	0.00	0.00
Vanuatu	11.11	14.81	7.41	7.41	2.78	12.19	4.01	6.79
SIDS group averages	11.63	12.29	6.97	7.59	7.03	8.42	5.21	5.89

Table 33: G5 Benchmark by pillar - SIDS, 2021 and 2023 (continued)

Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023

4 Conclusions

The G5 Benchmark was conceived as a tool to track the evolution of regulatory frameworks and help countries establish roadmaps towards a new paradigm of cross-institutional collaboration. Its relevance is justified as the development of a national digital economy depends to a large degree on implementation of collaborative regulatory and policy frameworks. The lack of cross-institutional collaboration represents a critical barrier to the development of policy coherence and regulatory consistency.

In the 2023 edition of the G5 Benchmark, an effort was made to update the information on all indicators, making it possible to monitor the evolution of each country over the past two years. In addition, with access to new information, it has been possible to revise some scores from 2021.

The 2023 edition was calculated for 193 countries and economies, of which 18 countries (9.3 per cent) achieved a G5 Benchmark score corresponding to the Leading threshold, 58 countries (30.1 per cent) scored as Advanced, 84 countries (or 43.5 per cent) as Transitional and 33 countries (17.1 per cent) as Limited. This distribution indicates that, while a sizable group of countries have passed the Leading or Advanced threshold under the G5 Benchmark (76 countries or 39.4 per cent), most countries still need to fulfil the conditions necessary to graduate to those levels.

With North America being the region with the highest average score for each pillar in 2023, it is possible to calculate the magnitude of the gap to each of the other regions for each pillar. In all cases, the largest gap is seen under Pillar III, digital development toolbox, followed by Pillar IV, digital economy policy agenda. It seems that, while emerging regions have made advances for Pillar I, national regulatory governance, the improvements in other fields have not been strong enough.

The most significant improvements with respect to the previous edition have been recorded for Pillar I in the CIS (23 per cent) and Arab States (20 per cent), and for Pillar III, digital development toolbox, in Asia and the Pacific (20 per cent). The CIS and Arab States also made significant improvements for Pillar III with scores of 16 per cent and 17 per cent, respectively. Africa has made notable advances for both Pillar III (18 per cent) and Pillar I (17 per cent). Latin America and the Caribbean, however, only recorded notable improvements for Pillar III, while, as expected, the increases in score for North America and Europe, regions with already mature frameworks, were lower than those of the emerging regions.

For future editions, it is expected that the G5 Benchmark will undergo further conceptual refinements, following developments in digital economy policy-making and regulation. Among issues to be considered in future releases of the G5 Benchmark, it is expected to address: (i) a more detailed approach to digital economy taxation policy; (ii) collaboration in the field of technology ethics; (iii) digital infrastructure funding policies, such as earmarking a portion of the general budget for network deployment or initiatives to address demand-side barriers; (iv) the role of central governments and the executive branch in marshalling policy coherence and coordination; (v) coordination between the public and private sectors; (vi) policy coordination between central and regional/municipal governments; and (vii) international cooperation in adjacent areas such as climate change, digital-service taxation and artificial intelligence, among other current or emerging issues.

Bibliography

ITU (2023). Global Digital Regulatory Outlook 2023. Policy and regulation to spur digital Transformation. Geneva, Switzerland.

ITU (2021). The economic impact of broadband and digitization through the COVID-19 pandemic: Econometric Modelling. Geneva, Switzerland.

ITU (2020). Global ICT Regulatory Outlook 2020. Pointing the way forward to collaborative regulation. Geneva, Switzerland.

Katz, R., Jung, J., and Callorda, F. (2020). "Can digitization mitigate the economic damage of a pandemic? Evidence from SARS", *Telecommunications Policy* 44, 102044.

Appendix 1: Detailed methodology of the G5 Benchmark

	Component I: Regulatory c	ollaboration in telecommunic	ation/IC	T core areas
101	Collaboration between (separate) ICT regulator and (independent) spectrum management authority	 Formal framework for collabo- ration such as a Memorandum of Understanding or Agreement (MoU or MoA), or Public joint program or commit- tee exists, or ICT regulator has the mandate/ same authority 	2	ITU Telecommunication/ ICT Regulatory Database and desktop research
		 Informal collaboration (no legal framework but informal collabora- tion channels exist), or Semi-formal collaboration (i.e., internal program or committee exist), or Collaboration may occur in the framework of a general multi-party committee or mechanism, or No (separate) ICT regulator exists, and activities are carried out under the same ministry 	1	
		No collaboration or no entity in charge	0	
102	Collaboration between (separate) ICT regulator and (independent) broadcasting authority (content)	 Formal framework for collabo- ration such as a Memorandum of Understanding or Agreement (MoU or MoA), or Public joint program or commit- tee exists, or ICT regulator has the mandate/ same authority 	2	ITU Telecommunication/ ICT Regulatory Database and desktop research
		 Informal collaboration (no legal framework but informal collabora- tion channels exist), or Semi-formal collaboration (i.e., internal program or committee exist), or Collaboration may occur in the framework of a general multi-party committee or mechanism, or No (separate) ICT regulator exists, and activities are carried out under the same ministry No collaboration or no entity in charge 	0	
103	Collaboration between (separate) ICT regulator and (independent) cybersecurity agency	 Formal framework for collabo- ration such as a Memorandum of Understanding or Agreement (MoU or MoA), or Public joint program or commit- tee exists, or ICT regulator has the mandate/ same authority 	2	ITU Telecommunication/ ICT Regulatory Database and desktop research
-----	---	--	---	---
		 Informal collaboration (no legal framework but informal collabora- tion channels exist), or Semi-formal collaboration (i.e., internal program or committee exist), or Collaboration may occur in the framework of a general multi-party committee or mechanism, or No (separate) ICT regulator exists, and activities are carried out under the same ministry 	1	
		No collaboration or no entity in charge	0	
104	Collaboration between (sepa- rate) ICT regulator and national computer emergency response team (CERT)/computer incident response team (CIRT) or similar	 Formal framework for collabo- ration such as a Memorandum of Understanding or Agreement (MoU or MoA), or Public joint program or commit- tee exists, or ICT regulator has the mandate/ same authority 	2	ITU Telecommunication/ ICT Regulatory Database and desktop research
		 Informal collaboration (no legal framework but informal collabora- tion channels exist), or Semi-formal collaboration (i.e., internal program or committee exist), or Collaboration may occur in the framework of a general multi-party committee or mechanism, or No (separate) ICT regulator exists and activities are carried out under the same ministry 	1	
		No collaboration or no entity in charge	0	

105	Collaboration between (separate) ICT regulator and (independent) data protection authority	 Formal framework for collabo- ration such as a Memorandum of Understanding or Agreement (MoU or MoA), or Public joint program or commit- tee exists 	2	ITU Telecommunication/ ICT Regulatory Database and desktop research
		 Informal collaboration (no legal framework but informal collabora- tion channels exist), or Semi-formal collaboration (i.e., 		
		internal program or committee exist), or		
		- Collaboration may occur in the framework of a general multi-party committee or mechanism, or	1	
		- ICT regulator has the mandate/ same authority, or		
		- No (separate) ICT regulator exists and activities are carried out under the same ministry		
		No collaboration or no entity in charge	0	
	Component II: Collaboratio	on in the area of digital produ	cts and s	services
106	Collaboration between ICT policy body (e.g. telecommunication/ ICT/ communication ministry) OR ICT regulator AND a dedicated digital (transformation) agency/ national agency in charge of (coor- dination of) the implementation	 Formal framework for collabo- ration such as a Memorandum of Understanding or Agreement (MoU or MoA), or Public joint program or commit- tee exists 	2	ITU Telecommunication/ ICT Regulatory Database and desktop research
	of digital policies/strategies, OR similar	- Informal collaboration (no legal framework but informal collabora- tion channels exist), or		
		- Semi-formal collaboration (i.e., internal program or committee exist), or	1	
		- Collaboration may occur in the framework of a general multi-party committee or mechanism		
		No collaboration or no entity in charge	0	

Benchmark of fifth-generation collaborative digital regulation 2023: Global and regional trends

107	Collaboration between ICT policy body (e.g. telecommunication/ ICT/ communication ministry) OR ICT regulator AND (independent) financial regulatory authority	Collaboration between (separate) regulatory authorities OR between a regulatory authority and a minis- try: - Formal framework for collabo- ration such as a Memorandum of Understanding or Agreement (MoU or MoA), or - Public joint program or commit- tee exists; Inter-ministerial collaboration: - Public joint program or commit- tee exists, or - Other outcome of such collabo- ration is on public record	2	ITU Telecommunication/ ICT Regulatory Database and desktop research
		 Informal collaboration (no legal framework but informal collabora- tion channels exist), or Semi-formal collaboration (i.e., internal program or committee exist), or Collaboration may occur in the framework of a general multi-party committee or mechanism, or No (separate) ICT regulator exists, but ICT policy body collab- orating with the ministry of finance 	1	
		- No collaboration or no entity in charge	0	
108	Collaboration between ICT policy body (e.g. telecommunication/	Collaboration between (separate) regulatory authorities OR between a regulatory authority and a minis- try: - Formal framework for collabo- ration such as a Memorandum of Understanding or Agreement (MoU or MoA), or - Public joint program or commit- tee exists; Inter-ministerial collaboration: - Public joint program or commit- tee exists, or - Other outcome of such collabo- ration is on public record; OR - (separate) ICT regulator has the mandate/ same authority	2	ITU Telecommunication/ ICT Regulatory Database and desktop research
	ICT/ communication ministry) OR ICT regulator AND energy regula- tory authority	 Informal collaboration (no legal framework but informal collabora- tion channels exist), or Semi-formal collaboration (i.e., internal program or committee exist), or Collaboration may occur in the framework of a general multi-party committee or mechanism, or No (separate) ICT regulator exists and activities are carried out under the same ministry, or No (separate) ICT regulator exists, but ICT policy body collab- orating with the ministry of energy 	1	
		No collaboration or no entity in charge	0	

109	Collaboration between ICT policy body (e.g. telecommunication/ ICT/ communication ministry) OR ICT regulator AND transport regu- latory authority	Collaboration between (separate) regulatory authorities OR between a regulatory authority and a minis- try: - Formal framework for collabo- ration such as a Memorandum of Understanding or Agreement (MoU or MoA), or - Public joint program or commit- tee exists; Inter-ministerial collaboration: - Public joint program or commit- tee exists, or - Other outcome of such collabo- ration is on public record; OR - (separate) ICT regulator has the mandate/ same authority	2	ITU Telecommunication/ ICT Regulatory Database and desktop research
		 Informal collaboration (no legal framework but informal collabora- tion channels exist), or Semi-formal collaboration (i.e., internal program or committee exist), or Collaboration may occur in the framework of a general multi-party committee or mechanism, or No (separate) ICT regulator exists and activities are carried out under the same ministry, or No (separate) ICT regulator exists, but ICT policy body collaborating with the ministry of transport 	1	
		No collaboration or no entity in charge	0	

110	Collaboration between ICT policy body (e.g. telecommunication/ ICT/ communication ministry) OR	Collaboration between (separate) regulatory authorities OR between a regulatory authority and a minis-		ITU Telecommunication/ ICT Regulatory Database
	ICT/ communication ministry) OR ICT regulator AND (independent) competition authority	a regulatory authority and a minis- try: - Formal framework for collabo- ration such as a Memorandum of Understanding or Agreement (MoU or MoA), or - Public joint program or commit- tee exists;	2	and desktop research
		Inter-ministerial collaboration: - Public joint program or commit- tee exists, or - Other outcome of such collabo- ration is on public record		
		- Informal collaboration (no legal framework but informal collabora- tion channels exist), or		
		- Semi-formal collaboration (i.e., internal program or committee exist), or		
		- Collaboration may occur in the framework of a general multi-party committee or mechanism, or	1	
		- ICT regulator has the mandate for both ex-ante and ex-post competition in telecom and digital markets/ same authority, or	I	
		- No (separate) ICT regulator exists OR no (independent) Competition authority exists but the respective entities responsible for regulation collaborate		
		No collaboration or no entity in charge	0	
111	Collaboration between ICT policy body (e.g. telecommunication/ ICT/ communication ministry) OR ICT regulator AND entity in charge of postal regulation (i.e. ministry or independent authority)	Collaboration between (separate) regulatory authorities OR between a regulatory authority and a minis- try: - Formal framework for collabo- ration such as a Memorandum of Understanding or Agreement (MoU or MoA), or - Public joint program or commit- tee exists; Inter-ministerial collaboration: - Public joint program or commit- tee exists, or - Other outcome of such collabo- ration is on public record; OR - (separate) ICT regulator has the mandate/ same authority	2	ITU Telecommunication/ ICT Regulatory Database and desktop research
		 Informal collaboration (no legal framework but informal collabora- tion channels exist), or Semi-formal collaboration (i.e., internal program or committee exist), or 		
		- Collaboration may occur in the framework of a general multi-party committee or mechanism, or	1	
		- No (separate) ICT regulator exists, and activities are carried out under the same ministry		
		No collaboration or no entity in	0	

112	Collaboration between ICT policy body (e.g. telecommunication/ ICT/ communication ministry) OR ICT regulator AND (independent) consumer protection authority	Collaboration between (separate) regulatory authorities OR between a regulatory authority and a minis- try: - Formal framework for collabo- ration such as a Memorandum of Understanding or Argement		ITU Telecommunication/ ICT Regulatory Database and desktop research
		of Understanding or Agreement (MoU or MoA), or - Public joint program or commit- tee exists;	2	
		Inter-ministerial collaboration: - Public joint program or commit- tee exists, or - Other outcome of such collabo- ration is on public record; OR		
		- (separate) ICT regulator has the mandate/ same authority		
		- Informal collaboration (no legal framework but informal collabora-tion channels exist), or		
		- Semi-formal collaboration (i.e., internal program or committee exist), or		
		- Collaboration may occur in the framework of a general multi-party committee or mechanism, or		
		- ICT regulator has the mandate/ same authority, or	1	
		- No (separate) ICT regulator exists, and activities are carried out under the same ministry, or		
		- No (separate) ICT regulator exists OR no (independent) Consumer protection authority exists but the respective entities responsible for regulation collaborate		
		No collaboration or no entity in charge	0	
113	13 Collaboration between ICT policy body (e.g. telecommunication/ ICT/ communication ministry) OR ICT regulator AND ministry responsible for health (e-health)	Collaboration between (separate) ICT regulator and the ministry of health: - Formal framework for collabo- ration such as a Memorandum of Understanding or Agreement (MoU or MoA), or - Public joint program or commit- tee exists;	2	ITU Telecommunication/ ICT Regulatory Database and desktop research
		Inter-ministerial collaboration: - Public joint program or commit- tee exists, or - Other outcome of such collabo- ration is on public record		
		- Informal collaboration (no legal framework but informal collabora- tion channels exist), or		
		- Semi-formal collaboration (i.e., internal program or committee exist), or	1	
		- Collaboration may occur in the framework of a general multi-party committee or mechanism, or		
		- No (separate) ICT regulator exists AND the ICT Policy body collabo- rates with the Health ministry		
		No collaboration or no entity in charge	0	

114	Collaboration between ICT policy body (e.g. telecommunication/ ICT/ communication ministry) OR ICT regulator AND ministry responsible for education (e-ed- ucation)	Collaboration between (separate) ICT regulator and the ministry of education: - Formal framework for collabo- ration such as a Memorandum of Understanding or Agreement (MoU or MoA), or - Public joint program or commit-	2	ITU Telecommunication/ ICT Regulatory Database and desktop research
		tee exists; Inter-ministerial collaboration: - Public joint program or commit- tee exists, or - Other outcome of such collabo- ration is on public record		
		 Informal collaboration (no legal framework but informal collabora- tion channels exist), or Semi-formal collaboration (i.e., internal program or committee exist), or 	1	
		 Collaboration may occur in the framework of a general multi-party committee or mechanism, or No (separate) ICT regulator exists AND the ICT Policy body collabo- rates with the Education ministry 		
		No collaboration or no entity in charge	0	
115	Collaboration between ICT policy body (e.g. telecommu- nication/ICT/ communication ministry) OR ICT regulator AND ministry responsible for the envi- ronment (e-waste)	Collaboration between (separate) ICT regulator and the ministry responsible for e-waste: - Formal framework for collabo- ration such as a Memorandum of Understanding or Agreement (MoU or MoA), or - Public joint program or commit- tee exists;		ITU Telecommunication/ ICT Regulatory Database and desktop research
		Inter-ministerial collaboration: - Public joint program or commit- tee exists, or - Other outcome of such collabo- ration is on public record; OR - ICT regulator/Ministry has the mandate/ same authority	2	
		 Informal collaboration (no legal framework but informal collabora- tion channels exist), or Semi-formal collaboration (i.e., 		
		internal program or committee exist), or - Collaboration may occur in the framework of a general multi-party committee or mechanism, or	1	
		- No (separate) ICT regulator exists, and activities are carried out under the same ministry, or		
		- No (separate) ICT regulator exists, but the ICT Policy body collaborates with the Ministry responsible for e-waste		
		No collaboration or no entity in charge	0	

116	Collaboration between ICT policy body (e.g. telecommunication/ ICT/ communication ministry) OR ICT regulator AND ministry responsible for economic devel- opment OR similar focusing on a single or subset of economic sector/s (e.g. industry, agriculture, fishing, etc.)	Collaboration between the (sepa- rate) ICT regulator and the ministry responsible for industrial sector/s or similar: - Formal framework for collabo- ration such as a Memorandum of Understanding or Agreement (MoU or MoA), or - Public joint program or commit- tee exists; Inter-ministerial collaboration: - Public joint program or commit- tee exists, or - Other outcome of such collabo- ration is on public record	2	ITU Telecommunication/ ICT Regulatory Database and desktop research
		 Informal collaboration (no legal framework but informal collabora- tion channels exist), or Semi-formal collaboration (i.e., internal program or committee 		-
		exist), or - Collaboration may occur in the framework of a general multi-party committee or mechanism, or	1	
		- No (separate) ICT regulator exists, but the ICT Policy body collaborates with the Ministry responsible for industrial sector/s or similar		
		No collaboration or no entity in charge	0	-
PILLA	AR II: POLICY DESIGN PRINCI	PLES	1	
	Component I: Regulatory d	esign procedures		
	Indicator	Possible values	Score	Source
1101	Do official guidelines exist on designing public consultations	Yes	2	ITU Telecommunication/ ICT Regulatory Database
	as a tool to gather feedback from national stakeholders and guide regulatory decision-making (e.g. clear deadlines and sufficient time to contribute, the process for consultations is clearly defined	Yes, however either:		and desktop research
		 there is no requirement to publish and/or respond to comments received, or 		
		- the timeline for consultation is		
	and requirements to publish and respond to stakeholder comments	less than 30 days, or - it is unclear what the timeline and	1	
	are in place)?	process is and whether the regu-		

- there is no obligation to consider/ respond to all comments, or

- such guidelines are not publicly available.

Public consultations are not required by law, are not under-taken or no rules/guidelines exist

process is and whether the regulator incorporates results in their decision-making, or

0

1102	Is there a formal legal require- ment for conducting a regulatory	Yes	2	World Bank Global Indicators of Regulatory
	impact assessment (RIA)* before major regulatory decisions are made for all/multiple government agencies (all sectors)?	Yes, but not consistently applied to all decisions/ all sectors	1	Governance, ITU Telecommunication/ICT Regulatory Database and desktop research
	* RIA is a systemic approach to critically assessing the positive and negative effects of proposed and existing regulations and non-regulatory alternatives. It encompasses a range of methods and is an important element of an evidence-based policy making.	No	0	
1103	Are the decisions of regulatory	Yes	2	ITU Telecommunication/
	authorities (or entities in charge of regulation) subject to a general administrative-procedure law* applicable to all/multiple government agencies?* General administrative procedures law refers to a law that governs the processes by which government agencies (all sectors) propose, establish and implements regu- lation, as well as provides for the review of regulatory and adminis- trative decisions.	No	0	 ICT Regulatory Database and desktop research
1104	Can affected parties (i.e. infra- structure or service providers, not	Yes, administrative review by an independent body/ the judiciary	2	World Bank Global Indicators of Regulatory
	individual users of digital services) request reconsideration or appeal adopted regulations/regulatory	Yes, administrative review by the regulatory bodies (all sectors)	1	Governance and desktop research
	decisions to the relevant admin- istrative agency (all sectors), including major dispute* resolu- tion or enforcement decisions?* Major disputes refer to disputes other than disputes relating to small claims. Major disputes would include, for example, different commercial disputes, intercon- nection disputes, interference disputes between radiocom- munications providers, disputes between telecom operators and OTTs, etc. Such disputes might involve several (independent) regulators or other government agencies.	- No, appeals are not allowed through general provisions for all parts of government - Unclear institutional mandates	0	
1105	Are national policy and regulatory frameworks technology- and service-neutral (e.g. licensing	Yes, for both authorizations/oper- ating licences and spectrum	2	ITU Telecommunication/ ICT Regulatory Database and desktop research
	frameworks)?	 Yes, for authorization/operating licences OR spectrum, but not for both Yes, they are technology neutral, but not service neutral Yes, they are service neutral, but not technology neutral There are exceptions to which bands of the spectrum are tech- nology neutral 	1	
		No	0	
1106a	Regulatory experimentation: Are there mechanisms for experi-	Yes	2	ITU Telecommunication/ ICT Regulatory Database
	mentation foreseen in ICT/digital regulation?	No	0	and desktop research

1		1.5
(con	tinue	(De
(00		~ ,

1106b	Regulatory experimentation: Are there regulatory sandboxes for	Yes	2	Consultative Group to Assist the Poor (CGAP)
	digital financial services (or fintech sandboxes)?	No	0	
1107a	Policy reviews: Do government	Yes	2	World Bank Global
	ministries/regulatory agencies conduct ex-post policy reviews (all sectors)?	No	0	Indicators of Regulatory Governance and desktop research
107b	Policy reviews: Do government ministries/regulatory agencies	Yes	2	World Bank Global Indicators of Regulatory
	and commission policy reviews and commission policy imple- mentation monitoring reports (all sectors)?	No	0	Governance and desktop research
108	Transparency: Are the laws (all	Yes	2	World Bank Global Indicators of Regulatory
	sectors) that are currently in effect available on a single website managed by the government?	No	0	Governance and desktop research
109	<i>Transparency:</i> Is public access to information ensured and	Yes	2	UN Statistics Division SDG
	(i.e. freedom of information and expression), in accordance with national legislation and interna- tional agreements?	No	0	
110	Transparency: Are there rules	Yes	2	ITU Telecommunication/ ICT Regulatory Database
	on ethics in place that apply to the staff of a national regulatory authority, including the head/chair and members/commissioners (e.g. improper acceptance of gifts, personal and financial conflicts of interest and post-employment obligations)?	No	0	and desktop research
PILLA	R III: DIGITAL DEVELOPMEN	T TOOLBOX		1
	Component I: Digital strate	gy for development		
	Indicator	Possible values	Score	Source
ll01a	Strategy design and implemen- tation: Is there an overarching	Yes	2	ITU Telecommunication/ ICT Regulatory Database
	ration: is there an overarching national digital strategy/digital transformation policy in place (in addition to and independent of ICT sector-specific strategies)?	 Expired for less than 2 years, or Under development (draft document publicly available), or Digital is part of a broader devel- 	1	and desktop research
		opment strategy		-
		No	0	
ll01b	Strategy design and implemen- tation: Does the digital strategy	Yes	2	ITU Telecommunication/ ICT Regulatory Database
have m tation/c funding nisms,	have mechanisms for implemen- tation/operational objectives (e.g. funding and coordination mecha- nisms, monitoring and evaluation	- Yes, partially, or - The strategy has expired (for less than 2 years)	1	and desktop research
	nisms, monitoring and evaluation mechanisms and objectives)?	- No, no operational objectives or		

11102	Is broadband considered as part of the definition of universal access/service?	Yes	2	ITU Telecommunication/ ICT Regulatory Database and desktop research
		 No, the universal access/service definition does not include broad- band, or There is no universal access/ service policy or universal access/ service is not clearly defined 	0	_
11103	Is there a national digital identity legal or policy framework, or an operational system in place?	Yes	2	ITU Telecommunication/ ICT Regulatory Database and desktop research
		No	0	
11104	Is there a national e-government/	Very high development	2	United Nations Department
	digital-first government strategy or equivalent?	High development	1	of Economic and Social Affairs E-Government
		Medium development	0	 Development Index
		Low development	0	_
11105	Has the country adopted e-waste	Yes	2	ITU Telecommunication/ICT Regulatory Database and Global E-waste Statistics Partnership (GESP)
	regulations or management stan- dards?	No	0	
11106	Does a regulatory framework exist	Yes	2	ITU Telecommunication/
	for ICT accessibility for persons with disabilities?	Partial framework (or elements in other regulatory instruments)	1	 ICT Regulatory Database and desktop research
		No	0	
11107	Is there legislation/regulation for	Yes	2	ITU Telecommunication/
	child online protection?	No	0	 ICT Regulatory Database and desktop research
11108a	Public services: Has the country	Yes	2	ITU Telecommunication/
	adopted any policy/legislation/ regulation related to smart cities?	No	0	 ICT Regulatory Database and desktop research
III08b	Public services: Has the country	Yes	2	ITU Telecommunication/ ICT Regulatory Database and desktop research
	adopted any policy/legislation/ regulation related to e-health or smart health?	No	0	
11108c	Public services: Has the coun-	Yes	2	ITU Telecommunication/
	try adopted a national policy/ legislation/regulation related to e-education and e-learning?	No	0	ICT Regulatory Database and desktop research
11109a	Cybersecurity: Is there a cyberse-	Yes	2	ITU Telecommunication/
	curity legislation or regulation?	Partial coverage (e.g., cybercrime)	1	 ICT Regulatory Database, UNCTAD and desktop
		No	0	- research

ШО9Ь	Cybersecurity: Has the country signed or ratified either of the following international instru- ments: - the Convention on Cybercrime (aka Budapest Convention)	Yes, either of the instruments is ratified	2	[Depending on the instru- ment/region]
		No, none of the instruments is ratified	0	- Council of Europe - African Union
				- League of Arab States
	- the African Union Convention on Cyber Security and Personal Data Protection (aka Malabo conven- tion)			- Shanghai Cooperation Organization
				- Commonwealth of Independent States
	- Arab Convention on Combating Information Technology Offences			
	- Shanghai Cooperation Organization Agreement on Cooperation in the Field of International Information Security			
	- Commonwealth of Independent States Agreement on Cooperation in the Fight Against Crimes in the Field of Information Technologies (aka 'Dushanbe Agreement')			
III10a	Data protection: Are there formal national data protection rules covering digital services and content (e.g. laws and regula- tions)?	There is a law, and a data protec- tion agency has been established	2	ITU Telecommunication/ ICT Regulatory Database,
		There is a law, but either:	1	UNCTAD and desktop research
		- a data protection agency has not yet been established, or		
		- the law is not yet implemented, or		
		- the law covers only a limited number of areas/activities		
		No	0	
III10b	Data protection: Has the country signed international agreements determining jurisdiction and/or managing cross-border flows for data privacy?	Yes, determining jurisdiction and managing cross border flows	2	Desktop research
		Yes, either determining jurisdiction or managing cross border flows	1	
		No	0	
lll11a	Emergency telecommunications: Has the country signed or ratified	Yes	2	United Nations Treaty
				Collection

III10b	Data protection: Has the country signed international agreements determining jurisdiction and/or managing cross-border flows for data privacy?	Yes, determining jurisdiction and managing cross border flows	2	Desktop research
		Yes, either determining jurisdiction or managing cross border flows	1	
		No	0	-
III11a	Emergency telecommunications:	Yes	2	United Nations Treaty
	Has the country signed or ratified the Tampere Convention on the provision of telecommunication resources for disaster mitigation and relief operations?	No	0	Collection
III11b	Emergency telecommunications: Does a National Emergency (Telecommunications) Plan exist?	Yes	2	ITU Telecommunication/
		No	0	ICT Regulatory Database and desktop research
lll12a	Infrastructure sharing: Does an	Yes	2	ITU Telecommunication/
official register or a mapping system exist in the country of all telecommunication/ICT infrastruc- ture and providing information about multiple aspects such as quality of service, coverage and network capacity (including a publicly available register of all infrastructure components and data processing guidelines)?	 Yes, but only for some infrastructure, or Yes, but the register is not publicly available (or not for all infrastructure components), or Yes, but evidence is unclear 	1	ICT Regulatory Database and desktop research	
		No	0	
III12b	Infrastructure sharing: Are there any cross-sector (ICT and energy, rail or other) infrastructure sharing or fibre co-deployment require- ments/ regulations or promotion initiatives?	Yes	2	ITU Telecommunication/ ICT Regulatory Database
		No	0	and desktop research

	Component II: Sustainable	Development Goals (SDGs)		
III13	 Is the national digital strategy (identified under III01a) explicitly SDG-oriented OR does it mention specific SDGs or other interna- tional development goals (e.g. Millennium Development Goals, World Summit on the Information Society goals and European Union strategic objectives)? 	Yes	2	ITU Telecommunication/ ICT Regulatory Database, UNSTAT and desktop research
		No	0	
114	4 Are there policy instruments aimed at supporting the shift to	Yes	2	UN Statistics Division SDG indicator database
	sustainable consumption and production, or a coordination mechanism for sustainable consumption and production?	No	0	
1115	Is there a developed and oper- ationalized global strategy for youth employment and for imple- mentation of the Global Jobs Pact of the International Labour	Yes	2	International Labour Organization and UN Statistics Division SDG ind cator, desktop research
		Developed, not yet operational- ized	1	
	Organization?	No	0	
ll16a	Strategies for targeted groups: Are there nation-wide government programmes/ initiatives for the promotion of meaningful connec- tivity* for women and girls?	Yes	2	ITU Telecommunication/ ICT Regulatory Database and desktop research
		No	0	
	*Meaningful connectivity is defined as a level of connectiv- ity that allows users to have a safe, satisfying, enriching and productive online experience at an affordable cost; it has a dual focus on the quality and use of connectivity.			
ll16b	Strategies for targeted groups: Are there nation-wide government	Yes	2	ITU Telecommunication/ ICT Regulatory Database and desktop research
	programmes/ initiatives for the promotion of meaningful connec- tivity* for persons with disabilities?	No	0	
ll16c	6c Strategies for targeted groups: Are there nation-wide government programmes/ initiatives for the promotion of meaningful connec- tivity* for young people?	Yes	2	ITU Telecommunication/ ICT Regulatory Database and desktop research
		No	0	
PILLA	i R IV: DIGITAL ECONOMY PC	LICY AGENDA		
	Component I: International	collaboration and harmoniz	ation	
	Indicator	Possible values	Score	Source
V01	Does the country belong to	Yes	2	Desktop research
	regional integration initiatives with ICT chapters?	Yes, partial	1	
		No	0	
V02	Has the country made a commit- ment to facilitate trade in	Yes	2	World Trade Organization
	telecommunication services under		0	

No

telecommunication services under the WTO General Agreement on Trade in Services (GATS)?

	Component II: Framework	for innovation		
IV03	Is there a holistic innovation policy or one tailored to the ICT/ digital sector?	Yes	2	ITU Telecommunication/ ICT Regulatory Database and desktop research
		Planned or not clearly imple- mented	1	
		No	0	
V04	Is there a forward-looking compe-	Yes	2	ITU Telecommunication/
	tition policy, law or regulation applied to digital markets?	 Planned (draft document publicly available), or A general competition law exists which contains specific provisions 	1	 ICT Regulatory Database and desktop research
		for digital markets		
		No	0	
	Component III: Framework	for digital transformation		
V05	Has your country adopted a	Yes	2	ITU Telecommunication/
	forward-looking or innovative national strategy, policy or initiative focusing on spectrum (e.g., for International Mobile Telecommunications 2000/mobile broadband incl. 5G, Ffixed Wireless Access, satellite and space technologies, or a mix of technologies)?	No	0	 ICT Regulatory Database and desktop research
V06	Are there policies and regulations for e-commerce/e-transactions?	Yes	2	ITU Telecommunication/ ICT Regulatory Database, UNCTAD, and desktop research
		 Rules exist at the regional level exist (e.g., EU), but national rules have not yet been formulated, or National rules have limited provi- sions (e.g., e-signatures only) 	1	
		No	0	
V07a	Policies for specific sectors:	Yes	2	ITU Telecommunication/ ICT Regulatory Database and desktop research
	Education Does the definition of universal service/access include connec- tivity for telecentres or schools (primary, secondary and post-sec- ondary)?	No	0	
V07b	Policies for specific sectors:	Yes	2	ITU Telecommunication/ ICT Regulatory Database and desktop research
	Education Has the government financed projects for connecting schools to the Internet (primary, second- ary, post-secondary, universities, specialized training institutions, etc.), through a universal service fund or other financial mecha- nisms?	No	0	
IV07c	Policies for specific sectors: Education	Yes	2	ITU Telecommunication/ ICT Regulatory Database and desktop research
	Does the national digital strat- egy (identified under III01a) include specific arrangements, mechanisms or initiatives for the education sector?	No	0	
V08a	Policies for specific sectors: All Does the national digital strategy (identified under III01a) include specific arrangements, mecha- nisms or initiatives for multiple sectors of the economy?	Yes	2	ITU Telecommunication/ ICT Regulatory Database and desktop research
		Partly/ Not clearly expounded	1	
		No	0	

IV08b	08b Policies for specific sectors: Industry/ Agriculture/ Finance/ Science Has the country adopted any policy/ legislation/ regulation related to industry/ agriculture/ financial services/ science, or similar?	Yes, for three or more areas	2	ITU Telecommunication/
		Yes, for two areas	1.3	ICT Regulatory Database and desktop research
		Yes, for one area	0.7	
		No	0	
IV09a	V09a <i>Industry 4.0:</i> Has the country adopted a strategy, policy or	Yes	2	ITU Telecommunication/ ICT Regulatory Database
	of Things (IoT)? Or have any programmes been deployed in the area of spectrum management and availability for IoT systems?	No	0	and desktop research
IV09b	Industry 4.0: Has the country	Yes	2	ITU Telecommunication/
	adopted a policy/ legislation/ regulation/ standards or frame- work related to cloud computing (cloud-first or else)?	No	0	 ICT Regulatory Database and desktop research
IV09c	/09c Industry 4.0: Has the country adopted a national strategy, policy or initiative related to artificial intelligence?	Yes	2	ITU Telecommunication/ ICT Regulatory Database
		No	0	and desktop research
Comp	ponent IV: Taxation framewor	k		
IV10	Are there specific taxes on the telecommunication/digital sector (supply side) OR on Internet services/devices/SIM cards/ airtime recharge (demand side)?	Yes	0	ITU Tariff Policies database and desktop research
(su ser		No	2	and desktop research
IV11	Are there regulatory incentives aimed at network operators or digital market players?	Yes, for all	2	ITU Telecommunication/ ICT Regulatory Database and desktop research
		Yes, but only for some	1	
		No	0	
	Component V: Codes of co	nduct		
IV12	Aree there industry codes of	Yes	2	Desktop research
conduct or codes of practice (voluntary or enforceable/required by or designed with regulator/s)?	No	0		

Source: ITU, G5 Benchmark 2023

Office of the Director International Telecommunication Union (ITU) **Telecommunication Development Bureau (BDT)** Place des Nations CH-1211 Geneva 20 Switzerland

bdtdirector@itu.int Email: +41 22 730 5035/5435 Tel.: +41 22 730 5484 Fax:

Digital Networks and Society (DNS)

Email:	bdt-dns@itu.int
Tel.:	+41 22 730 5421
Fax:	+41 22 730 5484

Africa

Ethiopia International Telecommunication Union (ITU) Regional Office Gambia Road Leghar Ethio Telecom Bldg. 3rd floor P.O. Box 60 005 Addis Ababa Ethiopia

itu-ro-africa@itu.in
+251 11 551 4977
+251 11 551 4855
+251 11 551 8328
+251 11 551 7299

Americas

Brazil União Internacional de Telecomunicações (UIT) Escritório Regional SAUS Quadra 6 Ed. Luis Eduardo Magalhães, Bloco "E", 10º andar, Ala Sul (Anatel) CEP 70070-940 Brasilia - DF Brazil

Email: itubrasilia@itu.int +55 61 2312 2730-1 Tel.: Tel.: +55 61 2312 2733-5 +55 61 2312 2738 Fax:

Arab States

Egypt International Telecommunication Union (ITU) Regional Office Smart Village, Building B 147, 3rd floor Km 28 Cairo Alexandria Desert Road Giza Governorate Cairo Egypt

Email: itu-ro-arabstates@itu.int Tel · +202 3537 1777 +202 3537 1888 Fax:

CIS

Russian Federation International Telecommunication Union (ITU) Regional Office 4, Building 1 Sergiy Radonezhsky Str. Moscow 105120 **Russian Federation** itumoscow@itu.int Email: +7 495 926 6070 Tel.:

Digital Knowledge Hub Department (DKH) Email: bdt-dkh@itu.int +41 22 730 5900 Tel.: +41 22 730 5484 Fax.

Cameroon Union internationale des télécommunications (UIT) Bureau de zone Immeuble CAMPOST, 3º étage Boulevard du 20 mai Boîte postale 11017 Yaoundé Cameroon

Email:	itu-yaounde@itu.int
Tel.:	+ 237 22 22 9292
Tel.:	+ 237 22 22 9291
Fax:	+ 237 22 22 9297

Barbados International Telecommunication Union (ITU) Area Office United Nations House Marine Gardens Hastings, Christ Church P.O. Box 1047 Bridgetown Barbados

Email: itubridgetown@itu.int +1 246 431 0343 Tel.: +1 246 437 7403 Fax.

Asia-Pacific

Thailand International Telecommunication Union (ITU) Regional Office 4th floor NBTC Region 1 Building 101 Chaengwattana Road Laksi. Bangkok 10210, Thailand

Mailing address: P.O. Box 178. Laksi Post Office Laksi, Bangkok 10210, Thailand

itu-ro-asiapacific@itu.int Email: +66 2 574 9326 - 8 Tel.: +66 2 575 0055

Europe Switzerland International Telecommunication Union (ITU) Office for Europe Place des Nations CH-1211 Geneva 20 Switzerland

eurregion@itu.int Email: Tel.: +41 22 730 5467 +41 22 730 5484 Fax.

Office of Deputy Director and Regional Presence Field Operations Coordination Department (DDR) Place des Nations CH-1211 Geneva 20 Switzerland

Email: bdtdeputydir@itu.int +41 22 730 5131 Tel· +41 22 730 5484 Fax:

Partnerships for Digital Development Department (PDD)

bdt-pdd@itu.int Email: +41 22 730 5447 Tel.: +41 22 730 5484 Fax:

Senegal Union internationale des télécommunications (UIT) Bureau de zone 8, Route du Méridien Président Immeuble Rokhaya, 3º étage Boîte postale 29471 Dakar - Yoff Senegal

Email: itu-dakar@itu.int +221 33 859 7010 Tel.: +221 33 859 7021 Tel · +221 33 868 6386 Fax:

Chile Unión Internacional de **Telecomunicaciones (UIT)** Oficina de Representación de Área Merced 753, Piso 4 Santiago de Chile Chile

Email: itusantiago@itu.int +56 2 632 6134/6147 Tel.: Fax: +56 2 632 6154

Indonesia International Telecommunication Union (ITU) Area Office Sapta Pesona Building 13th floor JI. Merdan Merdeka Barat No. 17 Jakarta 10110 Indonesia

itu-ro-asiapacific@itu.int Email: +62 21 381 3572 Tel.: +62 21 380 2322/2324 Tel.: +62 21 389 5521 Fax:

Zimbabwe International Telecommunication Union (ITU) Area Office USAF POTRAZ Building 877 Endeavour Crescent Mount Pleasant Business Park Harare

Email: itu-harare@itu.int +263 242 369015 Tel.: +263 242 369016 Tel ·

Honduras

Zimbabwe

Unión Internacional de Telecomunicaciones (UIT) Oficina de Representación de Área Colonia Altos de Miramontes Calle principal, Edificio No. 1583 Frente a Santos y Cía Apartado Postal 976 Tegucigalpa Honduras

Email: itutegucigalpa@itu.int +504 2235 5470 Tel.: Fax: +504 2235 5471

India International Telecommunication Union (ITU) Area Office and **Innovation Centre C-DOT Campus** Mandi Road Chhatarpur, Mehrauli New Delhi 110030 India

Fmail[.] itu-ro-southasia@itu.int

International Telecommunication Union

Telecommunication Development Bureau Place des Nations CH-1211 Geneva 20 Switzerland



Published in Switzerland Geneva, 2024